

Enhancing China's ETS for Carbon Neutrality: Introducing Auctioning

Lessons from international experience

nternational inergy Agency

INTERNATIONAL ENERGY AGENCY

The IEA examines the full spectrum of energy issues including oil, gas and coal supply and demand, renewable energy technologies, electricity markets, energy efficiency, access to energy, demand side management and much more. Through its work, the IEA advocates policies that will enhance the reliability, affordability and sustainability of energy in its 31 member countries. 13 association countries and beyond.

This publication and any map included herein are without prejudice to the status of or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city or area.

IEA member countries:

Australia Austria Belgium Canada Czech Republic Denmark Estonia Finland France Germany Greece Hungary Ireland Italy Japan Korea Lithuania Luxembourg Mexico Netherlands New Zealand Norway Poland Portugal Slovak Republic Spain Sweden Switzerland Republic of Türkiye United Kingdom United States

The European

Commission also

participates in the work of the IEA

IEA association countries:

Argentina Brazil China Egypt India Indonesia Kenya Morocco Senegal Singapore South Africa Thailand Ukraine

Source: IEA. International Energy Agency Website: <u>www.iea.org</u>

Ied

Abstract

The pace of emissions reductions of the People's Republic of China ("China" hereafter) over the coming decades will be an important factor in global common efforts to limit global warming in line with the Paris Agreement. China's national emissions trading system (ETS) came into operation in July 2021, and is an important policy instrument for achieving its stated climate ambition of peaking CO₂ emissions before 2030 and achieving carbon neutrality before 2060. This report, Enhancing China's ETS for Carbon Neutrality: Introducing Auctioning -Lessons from international experience, responds to the Chinese government's invitation to the IEA to co-operate on carbon emissions trading systems. It shows how introducing auctioning could strengthen its national ETS and help China accelerate the clean energy transition and advance towards its climate ambitions. Drawing on international experiences on implementing allowance auctioning in ETS systems, this report explores policy aims and outcomes, key design and implementation elements, and the use of auction revenues. It aims to inform policy makers in China and other jurisdictions considering including allowance auctioning in their ETS design or development. It includes a series of policy insights tailored to China's national circumstances to inform the domestic policy making process.

Acknowledgements, contributors and credits

Enhancing China's ETS for Carbon Neutrality: Introducing Auctioning – Lessons from international experience is a report prepared by the Energy and Environment Division (EED) of the International Energy Agency (IEA). David Fischer, Project Coordinator and Climate Policy Analyst, led and co-ordinated the publication.

The main authors of the report were David Fischer, Xiushan Chen and Insa Handschuch from the IEA. Da Zhang, Hongyu Zhang, Runxin Yu and Xiliang Zhang of Tsinghua University's Institute of Energy, Environment and Economy provided valuable input and feedback. Sara Moarif and Tom Howes (former IEA) provided valuable feedback, support and overall guidance to the project.

The report also benefited from a closed-door workshop jointly organised by the IEA and Tsinghua University. Thanks go to Feng Liu (China's Ministry of Ecology and Environment), Xiliang Zhang (Tsinghua University), Adrian Nicolae (European Commission), Seung Jick Yoo (Sookmyung's Women University), William Space (Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection) and Ted Jamieson (New Zealand Ministry of Environment) as well as all other participants for their input and questions. The authors would also like to thank Da Zhang (Tsinghua University), Mao Takeuchi (IEA) and Erpu Zhu (former IEA) for helping to organise the workshop.

Valuable contributions and feedback to the report were also offered by other IEA colleagues: Fengquan An, Clara Camarasa, Conor Gask, Jacques Warichet, Ermi Miao, Rebecca McKimm, Simon Bennett and Daniel Wetzel.

The authors are also grateful for valuable comments and feedback from external experts, including: Adrian Nicolae (European Commission), Giovanni Ruta (World Bank), Min Hu (IGDP), Huw Slater (ClientEarth), Jingjie Zhang (CEC), Julie Côté (Ministry of Environment, Quebec), Jonathan Beaulieu (Ministry of Environment, Quebec), Kristian Wilkening (GIZ), Leonhard Kaehler (ZUG), Neil Hirst (Imperial College London), Rachel Chi Kiu Mok (World Bank), Seung Jick Yoo (Sookmyung's Women University), William Space (Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection), Zheng Zhang (GIZ) and Zhi Li (Xiamen University).

Sincere thanks go to Nicola Clark who edited the report. The authors would also like to thank the IEA Communications and Digital Office (CDO), particularly Astrid Dumond and Therese Walsh for providing valuable editorial and publishing support.

This analysis was carried out as part of the IEA's Clean Energy Transitions Programme, in particular with support from the government of Denmark.

The individuals and organisations that contributed to this report are not responsible for any opinion or judgement it contains. Any error or omission is the sole responsibility of the IEA.

For questions and comments, please contact EED at <u>climate.change@iea.org</u>.

Table of contents

Executive summary	8
Introduction	12
Chapter 1. Why auctioning?	16
Allowance allocation methods	16
Status quo of allowance auctioning	18
Benefits of auctioning	21
Chapter 2. Implementing auctioning	25
Defining sectoral coverage of auctioning	25
Defining the auctioning share	28
Administration of auctioning	31
Implementing price or supply adjustment measures	32
Chapter 3. Revenue use	35
Status quo of auction revenue generation	35
Ways of using auction revenue	36
Governance of auction revenue	38
Chapter 4. Policy insights	40
Key benefits of introducing allowance auctioning in China's ETS	40
Options for introducing auctioning in China's national ETS	44
Options for the governance and use of auction revenue in China	46
General annex	49
Auction and free allowance share	49
Price or supply adjustment measures	50
Overview of design elements for allowance auctioning	52
References	53
Abbreviations and acronyms	58
Glossary	58

List of figures

Figure 1.1	Development of allowance auctioning in existing systems over time 1	8
Figure 1.2	Status quo of allowance auctioning by sector in existing systems, estimated for	
	2021	20
Figure 2.1	California's tiered categorisation of leakage risk based on EITE* criteria	26
Figure 3.1	Auction revenues and allowance price in selected emissions trading systems	
	ordered by size of the system, 2021	55
Figure 4.1	Additional emissions reductions by channel compared with the counterfactual RPS	
	Scenario, 2025-2035 4	1
Figure 4.2	Total system costs and auction revenues, 20354	12

List of boxes

Box 1.1	Interaction of the primary and secondary allowance markets	17
Box 2.1	Consignment auctions	28

List of tables

Table 2.1 Defining exposure to carbon leakage risks: EITE* criteria	27
Table 2.2 Price or supply adjustment measures by system, 2021	33
Table 3.1 Main uses of auction revenue in selected emissions trading systems	36
Table 3.2 Administration of auction revenues in selected emissions trading systems	38
Table A.1 Defining auctioning and free allowance shares by sector	49
Table A.2 Price or supply adjustment measures design by system	50
Table A.3 Key design elements for introducing allowance auctioning	52

Executive summary

In September 2020, President Xi Jinping announced that China will "aim to have CO_2 emissions peak before 2030 and achieve carbon neutrality before 2060" (the "dual carbon" goals). In so doing, China set a clear vision for a profound transformation as well as a framework for sustainable socio-economic development. The pace of China's emissions reductions over the coming decades will be an important factor in global common efforts to limit global warming in line with the Paris Agreement, as the country accounts for one-third of the world's annual CO_2 emissions from the energy sector.

China's national emissions trading system (ETS) – which came into operation in July 2021 – is an important policy instrument for achieving the country's "dual carbon" goals. The system covers around 4.5 Gt CO₂ of annual power sector emissions – about 40% of China's energy sector CO₂ emissions¹ in 2020 – which makes it the world's largest ETS in terms of covered emissions. Coverage is expected to expand further in the coming years to include energy-intensive industrial sectors, which are responsible for another 30% of China's energy sector CO₂ emissions. Strengthening the national emissions trading system can send a robust price signal for decarbonisation, drive cost-effective emissions reductions and guide low-carbon investments – all of which can help to accelerate the clean energy transition and China's progress towards its climate ambitions.

While China's national ETS currently allocates all allowances for free, it has indicated its intention to explore the introduction of auctioning of emission allowances (China, MEE, 2021a; China, State Council General Office, 2021). In response to the Chinese government's invitation to the IEA to co-operate on carbon emissions trading systems, this report analyses international experiences in implementing allowance auctioning, with a focus on policy aims and outcomes, key design and implementation elements, and the use of auction revenues. The report aims to inform policy makers in China and other jurisdictions where allowance auctioning is being considered in the design or development of emissions trading systems. It includes a series of policy insights tailored to China's national circumstances to inform the domestic policy process.

Key lessons from international experience

In jurisdictions that have adopted emissions trading systems, the use of allowance auctioning has gradually replaced or complemented free allowances over time.

¹ Energy sector CO₂ emissions include CO₂ emissions from fuel combustion and from industrial processes.

This has been motivated by the many advantages of allowance auctioning, primarily:

- enhancing environmental effectiveness of an ETS by changing how emitters perceive carbon costs and strengthening incentives for cost-effective emissions reductions
- creating an additional revenue stream that can be used to invest in clean energy deployment and innovation as well as energy efficiency, and which can be redistributed to companies and/or citizens to address social and competitiveness concerns
- addressing windfall profits, a problem that can arise with free allocation
- increasing liquidity and transparency of the carbon market, which strengthens price discovery, reduces non-compliance risks and facilitates the implementation of price and supply adjustment measures
- preparing domestic industry for potential other international climate policies by strengthening domestic climate policy and supporting cost-effective decarbonisation.

As jurisdictions introduce allowance auctioning, they generally face three main areas of concern: carbon leakage², adverse economic and social consequences linked to cost increases for emitters, and challenges related to lack of cost passthrough in regulated markets. The key instruments used to address such concerns include the recycling of auction revenues (for clearly earmarked purposes), the targeted use of free allowances, and more recently, border carbon adjustment measures on imports. Consignment auctions (described in detail below) could be another way to combine certain advantages of conventional auctioning and partially address the concerns above, since any auction proceeds would eventually be returned to covered entities.

More mature ETS systems have converged towards adopting auctioning as the default allocation method for emission allowances. However, free allowances are often still granted in a limited number of sectors after an assessment of the underlying economics, the exposure to carbon leakage risks, the effects on competitiveness and the capacity for covered entities to pass on their carbon costs. These assessments are typically conducted using standardised and quantitative criteria and focus on two dimensions: emissions intensity and trade exposure. The appraisal results also provide a basis for determining the pace of introducing auctioning as well as the balance of auctions versus free allocations in different sectors. While details vary by jurisdiction, the process often includes a more rapid introduction and higher share of auctioning in sectors that face little or

² Carbon leakage refers to the phenomenon where, for reasons of costs related to climate policies, firms transfer production to other jurisdictions with less stringent climate policies, or where firms from outside the jurisdiction gain market share. Carbon leakage can lead to an increase in overall emissions.

no leakage risk and can pass on their carbon costs (e.g. the electric power sector and fuel suppliers). This is followed by a progressive phase-in of auctions for sectors facing moderate leakage risks, and a slower introduction for highly emissions-intensive and trade-exposed (EITE) sectors. Even for sectors eligible for free allowances, some jurisdictions have found alternative ways to phase down free allowances to incentivise more efficient production and investments in decarbonisation. Such methods include introducing increasingly stringent benchmarks for the allocation of free allowances as well as other reduction or correction factors.

Auction revenues have increased in importance and are seen as a major benefit of this approach. The jurisdictions analysed have increasingly converged on solutions that deploy auction proceeds through dedicated funds that earmark spending for specific purposes. These investments can finance additional investments in greenhouse gas mitigation, help address competitiveness concerns or lower the long-term costs of decarbonisation through enhanced innovation. They can also be used to reduce the impact of carbon costs on vulnerable citizens, or to support economic development programmes in regions affected by industrial transitions. Appropriate and transparent governance arrangements for the use of auction revenues are widely seen as essential for achieving the intended objectives, strengthening public acceptance, and minimising administrative costs. Such arrangements often involve crossministerial collaboration between the ETS regulator and the finance ministry. In addition, governance frameworks for auction revenues may need to evolve over time as the emissions trading system matures and as priorities shift for the use of revenues.

Policy insights for China

Adopting partial allowance auctioning in China's emissions trading system could strengthen its environmental and cost-effectiveness, and its role in supporting the achievement of China's "dual carbon" goals. A gradual introduction of auctioning, with a share of around 25% for the power sector by 2035, could potentially double emissions reductions in the sector (reducing CO₂ emissions by an additional 840 Mt in 2035) compared to an entirely free allocation system. This approach – which would have a limited impact on total system costs – could create a new annual revenue stream of about USD 39 billion (CNY 260 billion) (IEA, 2022a). Auctioning can also improve the functioning of China's carbon market and help address certain challenges experienced in the first compliance period by increasing market liquidity, strengthening carbon price discovery, and enabling the implementation of price and supply adjustment measures. The main issues to tackle in introducing auctioning relate to the structure of the power market, competitiveness and leakage risks, as well as potential social impacts and governance complexities. Considering the benefits and challenges related to

introducing auctioning of emission allowances in China, the following insights could help guide policy decisions going forward:

- Rapid but limited introduction of auctioning. Introduce, as soon as possible, a small share of allowance auctioning (e.g. 5% to 10%) for electricity production. Increase the share gradually, in line with power market reforms, to account for the increased ability of power entities to pass their carbon costs through to customers. Emissions trading in the power sector could adopt either conventional auctioning or employ consignment auctions as a transitional method, whereby revenues are returned to covered entities. This could help facilitate political acceptance and reduce the need for cross-ministerial coordination for revenue governance.
- Establish quantitative EITE criteria in tandem with the extension of emissions trading to industry, to determine the sectoral coverage of allowance auctioning. These criteria would also help ensure that decisions on how fast to introduce auctions for industry are made within a predictable and transparent framework.
- Use leakage risk assessments for EITE sectors to determine industry auctioning share. Consider starting with a moderate share of auctioning for emissions-intensive and trade-exposed industries, including through consignment auctions, to ensure sufficient decarbonisation incentives for industry while maintaining competitiveness in an evolving international context.
- Implement price or supply adjustment measures alongside the introduction of allowance auctions. Auctioning provides an opportunity to introduce an auction reserve price or cost containment mechanisms to help stabilise the allowance price signal and provide greater visibility for investment decisions.
- Establish a dedicated auction revenue fund with cross-ministerial participation led by the Ministry of Ecology and Environment (MEE) and the Ministry of Finance (MOF) to ensure harmonised, fair, transparent and effective use of revenues. If a consignment auction method is adopted, establish clear rules in advance on how covered entities can use the revenue and be sure to enforce this through monitoring and reporting.
- Earmark auction revenues for the support of climate mitigation investments as well as social and economic development in provinces that are most affected by carbon costs. This includes financing clean energy deployment, research and development (R&D), energy efficiency in covered sectors as well as support for workers, industrial and economic diversification and for communities in fossil-fuel dependent provinces. Depending on China's progress towards power market reform and the deregulation of its electricity markets, direct support to electricityintensive industries and/or households might become necessary.

Introduction

Climate change has emerged as the defining challenge of this generation and the energy sector is a major contributor to global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. In recent years, governments around the world have responded by ramping up their climate ambitions, including new targets for reaching net zero emissions. To achieve these ambitious goals, policy frameworks that enable deep decarbonisation of the energy sector by mid-century need to be adopted in this decade. The pace of China's emissions reductions over the coming decades will be an important factor in global common efforts to limit global warming in line with the Paris Agreement, as its economy accounts for one-third of the world's annual CO_2 emissions from the energy sector. The statement by President Xi Jinping that China will "aim to have CO_2 emissions peak before 2030 and achieve carbon neutrality before 2060" sets out a clear vision and timeline for a profound transformation of the country's socio-economic development.

Carbon pricing is a powerful instrument for driving clean energy transitions

Integrating carbon pricing into the national policy mix can be a highly effective way to steer energy producers and users to the path of emissions reduction. A carbon price aims to capture the "externalities" of emissions by requiring the emitter to absorb their costs (also known as the polluter-pays principle). Carbon pricing gives a clear price signal to reduce emissions and creates incentives for the adoption of clean technologies. Using carbon allowances to allocate emissions trading system – can incentivise the implementation of emissions reductions measures where they are cheapest. But given variations in the pace of economic development, the structure of markets and the capacity of institutions across economies, it is important that any emissions trading system be tailored to fit national circumstances.

As of April 2022, 23% of global GHG emissions were covered by some form of carbon pricing instrument – the majority by an emissions trading system and the rest by a carbon tax (World Bank, 2022a). Until recently, the use of carbon pricing was largely concentrated in advanced economies. But emerging market and developing economies have increasingly begun to explore emissions trading. China's national ETS came into operation in July 2021, covering around 4.5 Gt CO₂ from the power sector (electricity and heat generation) – making it already the world's largest by volume of covered emissions. Meanwhile, Indonesia is scheduled to implement carbon pricing at the end of 2022 in the form of a carbon

tax, with the intention of introducing an ETS by 2025. Brazil, Thailand and Türkiye are also looking into carbon pricing schemes (World Bank, 2022a). India adopted a framework carbon pricing law in August 2022 in preparation for a national carbon trading mechanism (India, Lok Sabha, 2022). Alongside these national initiatives, cross-border approaches such as border carbon adjustment measures (European Commission, 2021d) as well as climate club discussions (G7, 2022) are gaining traction as governments seek new ways to address the challenges emanating from clean energy transitions at different speeds across countries.

The current global energy crisis also impacts the functioning of carbon markets. In the European Union (EU), for example, it has hampered efforts to drive a switch from coal to gas and has led to volatility in the price of emissions allowances. Notwithstanding, emissions trading systems remain an effective instrument for accelerating clean energy transitions and reducing the reliance on fossil fuels: they provide a long-term investment signal, make emissions-intensive fuels like coal an unattractive long-term solution and encourage efficiency measures as well as other demand-side responses.

Carbon pricing can also support clean energy transitions by generating substantial revenues. Global revenues from carbon pricing grew strongly and reached about USD 84 billion in 2021, largely driven by emissions trading systems that use allowance auctioning. Revenue from emissions trading systems amounted to more than USD 56 billion in 2021 – doubling from a year earlier, and surpassing revenues from carbon taxes for the first time (World Bank, 2022a). The main reasons for the sharp gains were higher allowance prices and an increase in the number of allowances being auctioned.

China's national ETS as a key instrument for achieving its climate goals

China's national emissions trading system started operating in July 2021, currently covering the power sector which is responsible for about 40% of national energy sector CO₂ emissions. China's high-level Guidance for achieving its carbon peaking and carbon neutrality targets identifies the national ETS as a key market-based policy instrument. It highlights the need to accelerate the system's development "by gradually expanding its coverage, diversifying trading types and means, and improving the allocation and management of allowances" (China, CCCPC and State Council, 2021). Coverage is expected to soon include energy-intensive industrial sectors – including petrochemicals, chemicals, building materials, iron and steel, non-ferrous metals, paper and domestic aviation – which account for another 30% of energy sector emissions. China currently allocates all carbon allowances for free, based on predetermined emissions intensity benchmarks. But the country has indicated its intention to explore the introduction

of paid allocation methods such as auctioning (China, MEE, 2021a; China, State Council General Office, 2021).

The first compliance period of China's national ETS was concluded successfully in December 2021, achieving a compliance rate of 99.5%. Allowances in the secondary market mostly traded at around USD 6 to USD 9/t CO_2 (CNY 40 to CNY 60/t CO_2), but the market has shown limited liquidity: cumulative trading represented only about 4% of annually covered emissions as of the end of 2021 (China, MEE, 2021b). Trading activity in 2022 has remained at low levels as the market awaits the government's allocation plan for 2021-2022 emissions.

Despite efforts to limit coal consumption and the rapid expansion of alternative fuels - especially renewables - over the past decade, China's power sector remains highly reliant on coal. With more than 1100 GW of largely state-owned coal-fired power capacity, coal fuelled more than 60% of China's electricity production in 2021, resulting in the sector's large emissions footprint. In addition, the average age of the country's coal-powered fleet is less than 15 years, which increases the risk that emissions will be locked in and assets will be stranded. China aims to limit the increase in coal consumption over the current Five-Year Plan period (2021-2025) and to phase it down in the following period (2026-2030), as well as to develop a new power system based on new energy sources (mainly wind and solar). Until now, most of the dispatch and pricing of electricity in China has been determined administratively. But ongoing reform of the power system are strengthening the role of markets in electricity pricing and resource allocation, and China envisions the establishment of a unified, national system of competitive power markets by 2030. Power market reform has profound implications for China's emissions trading system: In addition to enabling an effective carbon price signal, it could make it easier for power companies to pass through carbon costs. It will also affect how the ETS impacts industry (for more information see IEA, 2022a).

As China seeks to explore the introduction of allowance auctioning in its national emissions trading system, this report draws on international experiences and focuses on policy aims and outcomes, key design and implementation elements, and the use of auction revenues. It includes a series of insights tailored to China's national circumstances to inform the domestic policy process related to ETS enhancement. The systems analysed include emissions trading systems in the European Union, Korea and New Zealand as well as California's Cap-and-Trade Program, the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) in eastern United

States³ and Quebec's Cap-and-Trade System.⁴ The report is structured as follows:

- **Chapter 1** summarises different rationales for introducing auctioning in an emissions trading system and discusses key benefits and challenges
- Chapter 2 presents the key elements of the process of implementing auctioning
- Chapter 3 provides an overview of different uses of auction revenues
- Chapter 4 concludes with key policy insights for China's ETS.

³ As of September 2022, the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) involves the US states of Connecticut, Delaware, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Vermont and Virginia.

⁴ The jurisdictions have been selected based on size of the system, years of operation and auctioning use, and system representativeness. This report therefore did not analyse some systems that are closely related to the EU ETS and/or very recent systems, including national systems in Switzerland, the United Kingdom and Germany as well as the Cap-and-Trade Program in the Canadian province of Nova Scotia.

Chapter 1. Why auctioning?

This chapter explains how allowance allocation is linked to the main rationale of establishing an emissions trading system, briefly presenting the two main methods of allowance allocation. It provides an overview of the reasons different jurisdictions have introduced allowance auctioning, and further explains how allowance allocation enhances the effectiveness of an ETS.

Allowance allocation methods

Setting up an emissions trading system involves creating allowances to emit a certain quantity of emissions, which can be bought or sold, and need to be allocated to market participants. The method used to allocate these tradeable assets ultimately determines how costs are distributed among the emitters covered by the ETS, and ultimately the broader economy. It impacts how covered emitters react in terms of production volumes, investments and cost-pass through to consumers. In general, there are two main methods to allocate allowances:

- **Auctioning** is the allocation of allowances through a competitive bidding process. Entities request a certain number of allowances and submit the price they are willing to pay for those allowances. After receiving the bids, the regulator then sells the allowances to bidding entities at a given price.
- Free allocation provides (all or a part of) emissions allowances to the covered entities for free. This is generally done in one of three ways: grandfathering, i.e. using historical emissions as the baseline; fixed benchmark allocation, which sets emissions intensity limits and uses historical output levels; or output-based benchmarking, which uses intensity benchmarks and current production volumes.

It is possible to combine both allocation methods. Indeed, most jurisdictions that have adopted allocation by auction use a hybrid approach: covered entities in specific sectors receive some of their allowances for free but must purchase the remainder via auction. Typically, the balance is adjusted over time, increasing both the coverage and proportion of auctioned allowances (World Bank, 2021). The adoption of auctioning establishes a primary market for the initial distribution of allowances, in addition to the secondary market where entities subsequently trade their allowances – either on an exchange, "over the counter" or in the form of financial products ("derivatives") (Box 1.1). In systems that exclusively allocate allowances for free (as is currently the case in China), covered entities can only use the secondary market to purchase additional allowances or to sell excess ones.

Both allocation methods serve different objectives. Auctioning can strengthen the emissions trading system as a policy instrument for effectively and efficiently reducing emissions, by creating an explicit carbon cost, increasing incentives for cost-effective abatement and enhancing the markets' price discovery. It can also reduce the possibility of windfall profits and generate an additional revenue stream. Free allocation, on the other hand, can help – under certain circumstances – to manage the transition to an emissions trading system, lower the carbon cost for covered entities and reduce the risk of carbon leakage and loss of competitiveness – particularly for emissions-intensive, trade-exposed industries. Since allocation methods can alter the carbon price signal and change incentives for emissions abatement, it is crucial that policy makers carefully consider different allocation options given their unique national circumstances and decarbonisation strategies.

Box 1.1 Interaction of the primary and secondary allowance markets

The **secondary market** is where emissions allowances are traded among market participants after the initial allocation by the regulator to covered entities. Allowances can either be traded directly between market participants, "over the counter" through a broker, or through exchange-based platforms. In addition, there can be trading activities with financial products linked to the original allowance (derivatives). Introducing (partial) allowance auctioning establishes a **primary market** where covered entities purchase allowances from the regulator. Free allowance allocation, in contrast, only creates a secondary market. The regulator only allocates allowances and does not engage in trading.

A well-functioning secondary market is essential for increasing **allowance price stability**, a key parameter for the effective operation of an emissions trading system. Among other regulatory decisions (e.g. eligibility to participate in the secondary market), the design of the initial allocation greatly impacts outcomes in the secondary market. Introducing allowance auctioning can be useful for steering the operation of the secondary market through a primary market:

- Frequent allowance auctions help to **increase market liquidity** by regularly injecting new allowances into the system via the primary market, which facilitates covered entities in meeting their compliance requirements.
- The price information submitted from the primary market can, together with enhanced trading activities in the secondary market, lead to more **efficient price discovery**.
- Auctioning makes it possible to implement price and supply adjustment measures in the primary market (see Chapter 2) that can help to reduce price volatility in the secondary market. While prices in the secondary market can

still diverge from the primary market price, arbitrage mechanisms align allowance prices on both markets and thus help to stabilise the price level.

While not directly linked to auctioning, a well-functioning secondary market can further provide access to risk management products – for example, futures contracts that allow participants to hedge the risk between long-term price expectations and expected production.

Source: World Bank (2021), UK Government (2022), Narassimhan et al. (2018) and C2ES (2016).

Status quo of allowance auctioning

In 2021, most of the selected emissions trading systems auctioned more than 50% of allowances, apart from Korea (Figure 1.1). Of the six systems analysed, none allocated allowances entirely by auction, but most have moved towards increasing the share of allowances auctioned. The one exception is RGGI, which opted for nearly full auctioning from the start. The pace of introduction differed widely, including direct adoption of a substantial auctioning share (RGGI and California) adoption of a substantial auctioning major reform (European Union and New Zealand) and gradual introduction (Korea).



Notes: RGGI = Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. Share of allowances auctioned calculated based on historical data on verified emissions, allowance allocation and auction results of the respective jurisdiction. Allowances auctioned under consignment are included for California.

The **EU ETS**, the first emissions trading system starting in 2005, initially used free allowances as the main allocation method in Phases 1 and 2, allowing auctioning for up to 5% and 10% of the allowances in the two phases. But EU member states were reluctant to subject their domestic entities to auctioning, and consequently,

by 2012, less than 5% of allowances were being auctioned. Meanwhile, the EU ETS suffered from a significant oversupply of allowances and allowance price erosion following the 2008 financial crisis, which limited its ability to send a strong price signal for decarbonisation. The European Union reformed the system's framework for Phase 3 (2013-2020), adopting auctioning as the default method for allowance allocation with an auction share of 57%. While the same share is maintained for Phase 4 (2021-2030)⁵, the European Union is discussing proposals to further reduce free allowances to industry and aviation to increase the effectiveness of the ETS while preventing carbon leakage in parallel to introducing a Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM).

Emissions trading systems in North America, including **RGGI** and **cap-and-trade programs in California** and **Quebec** – which were conceived or launched while the EU ETS was in Phase 2 (2008-2012) – opted for a substantial share of allowance auctioning, introduced either in the first compliance period or shortly thereafter. Considerations included ETS effectiveness, revenue generation, risk of windfall profits with free allowances and lessons learned from the European experience. RGGI has been auctioning around 95% of its allowances since the beginning – by far the highest share among existing systems – partly because it covers only the power sector. California and Quebec also auctioned allowances for the power sector from the beginning while simultaneously granting free allowances to industry. The share of auctioned allowances has increased to around two-thirds since 2015 as the systems expanded to cover fuel suppliers (who are subject to a higher share of auctioning).

The **Korea ETS** was launched in 2015 and because of the country's industrial structure and highly regulated power market, the plan was to gradually introduce allowance auctioning during the first three phases. The Korea ETS started with entirely free allocation in Phase 1 (2015-2017) and gradually introduced a small share of auctioning to sectors that were not emission-intensive or trade-exposed, resulting in around 4% of total allowances being auctioned in 2021. Korea has indicated that the current auctioning level is insufficient and it is looking for ways to scale it up – while maintaining competitiveness – in light of strengthened decarbonisation goals and international developments, including the European Union's CBAM proposal (Carbon Pulse, 2022).

⁵ The actual share of auctioned allowances in the EU ETS can vary due to rules related to the free allocation buffer, limited flexibility for member states' effort sharing, and allowances made available to the Innovation Fund and the Modernisation Fund. For the period 2021-2025, around 51.5% of the annual EU ETS cap will be initially auctioned.



IEA. CC BY 4.0.

Notes: RGGI = Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. Pie slices show the share of the respective sectors in covered emissions; Number in brackets states the system's overall emissions coverage (cap). Colour shading indicates allowance auctioning versus free allocation in each sector. Assessment is conducted for 2021 based on the most recent available data on verified emissions, 2021 allowance allocation and auction results reports of each jurisdiction. For California, consigned allowances auctioned are included.

Meanwhile, significant differences exist in the extent to which allowance auctioning is implemented across sectors (Figure 1.2). Power generation – including electricity and heat generation – faces the highest share in every system apart from Korea's: 100% in New Zealand and Quebec, 95% in RGGI states, 94% in the European Union and 65% in California. In the European Union, for example, auctioning is the default allocation method for the power sector except for heat co-generation and electricity produced from waste gases. California, Quebec and New Zealand – the three systems that cover emissions from fuel suppliers (e.g. transport fuels) – auction at least 90% of the sector's allowances. In contrast, industry still receives mostly free allowances. While all systems except RGGI cover industry, only New Zealand and California auction more than 15% of allowances for the industrial sector. In the European Union, Korea and Quebec,

industrial emissions make up more than one-third of covered emissions, but auctioned allowances account for less than 5% of the emissions allowances for industry.

Benefits of auctioning

Auctioning enhances environmental effectiveness of an ETS

Auctioning enables an emissions trading system to send a clear price signal for decarbonisation as it strengthens incentives for cost-effective emissions reductions and shifts how firms perceive carbon costs. Freely allocating allowances within an emissions trading system (provided those allowances meet the entities' allowance needs) establishes only an "opportunity cost": a firm that fails to reduce emissions below the quantity it received in allowances faces a potential loss from not being able to sell unused allowances. By contrast, auctioning requires a firm to purchase allowances to cover its emissions, creating an explicit cost. While a firm should, in theory, treat opportunity and explicit costs equally, practice has shown that allowance auctioning has a stronger impact on operational decisions and, hence, is an incentive for cost-effective abatement (Stefano et al., 2018). By encouraging firms to think strategically about low-carbon investments and adopting energy efficiency measures, auctioning also rewards first movers since they will have to purchase fewer allowances in future auctions (World Bank, 2021). This has the benefit of speeding the clean energy transition. In 2021, New Zealand introduced auctioning explicitly to increase the system's effectiveness in reducing emissions (New Zealand, Ministry of Environment, 2018). Likewise, Korea plans to keep phasing in larger shares of auctioned allowances as its system shifts towards active encouragement of emissions reduction (Republic of Korea, Ministry of Economy and Finance, 2014).

Auctioning addresses issues of windfall profits

The free distribution of allowances can lead to substantial windfall profits⁶ in certain sectors – which can be avoided by auctioning (Hobbie et al., 2019). Windfall profits can occur for two reasons. Firms may receive a larger number of free allowances than they require for compliance, which means they can monetise the surplus. Under China's current system, ultra-supercritical coal-fired power plants could outperform the emissions intensity benchmark used for setting their free allocation and end up having 34 million surplus allowances in 2025, which could be worth around USD 950 million, or CNY 6 billion (IEA, 2022a). Windfall profits can also

⁶ In this case, windfall profit can be defined as a rise in value of assets (in the form of emissions rights) without a comparable cost increase for regulated firms.

arise if covered entities manage to pass opportunity costs on to their customers in the form of price increases, while not having incurred any actual carbon cost.

The extent to which firms can pass through costs depends on a variety of factors, although in general, the ability to do so is very dependent on the market structure of a given sector. It is especially reduced by the presence of competitors who face a lower carbon cost (or none at all) - for example, through international trade (Neuhoff and Ritz, 2019). Research on EU ETS finds high-cost pass-through rates in Phases 1 and 2 (2005-2012) in multiple European countries especially in the power sector (Fabra and Reguant, 2014), which can be explained by a lack of non-European competition in this sector. Such findings were also one of the main reasons for the introduction of auctioning for the power sector in the EU ETS starting in 2013. Findings on energy-intensive industrial producers such as iron and steel, cement or refineries are sparser and indicate a wide range of cost passthrough rates with a high dependency on the product analysed (Cludius et al., 2020; European Commission, 2015). Nevertheless, the overall rates identified indicate significant cost pass-through, suggesting an increase in consumer prices. However, previous studies analysing cost pass-through occurred when the price of an EU emissions allowance was well below its current level of around EUR 70-80. It could be that there is a maximum level at which the additional carbon costs can no longer be passed through to customers.

With auctioning, both sources of windfall profits can be mitigated because covered entities face an actual, explicit carbon cost as they need to purchase the quantity of allowances required for compliance, and have therefore an interest in minimising this cost.

Auctioning generates a revenue stream

Auctioning emissions allowances generates a new source of revenue that governments can use to pursue different political objectives. How auctioning revenue is governed and used generally depends on the priorities and circumstances of a given jurisdiction, which may also evolve over time. How different jurisdictions are governing and making use of their auction revenues is discussed in detail in Chapter 3.

Auctioning increases transparency

Auctioning is the most transparent, fair and inclusive allowance allocation mechanism for all actors involved. For governments, auctions tend to be simpler to administrate and implement than free allocation, which requires a complex set of rules. With auctioning, all market participants must play by the same rules. This greatly increases the transparency of allowance allocation for all parties, decreases opportunities for lobbying by parties seeking preferential treatment and

reduces economic inefficiencies. In addition, auctioning can decrease operational complexities, since data collection needs are much greater under a free allocation system. This is particularly relevant when a system is expanded to cover more entities. Requiring regulated entities to join and participate in auctions also directly engages them in the mechanism. Confronting them with the process of allowance auctioning and price setting can lead to a greater understanding of the system's purpose and functioning, which can foster trust and acceptance. Allocation rules that are simple, clear and predictable help new participants to enter and navigate the carbon market (ICAP, 2019). In many jurisdictions such as the European Union or California, regulators offer training courses before auctions to facilitate entry into the system. A transparent recycling strategy for auction revenues can also play an important role in building public acceptance of the system (World Bank, 2022b).

Auctioning improves the carbon market's functioning

Auctioning also brings about a range of technical benefits which can substantially improve the functioning of carbon markets. Allowance auctions introduce a natural price discovery function: regularly publishing an updated allowance price strengthens the carbon price signal which is important for the market to deliver cost-efficient abatement and to reduce transaction costs for participants (World Bank, 2021).

Regular auctions that involve many regulated entities also increase market liquidity. Systems with a high proportion of freely allocated allowances might experience low trading activity in the secondary market, since many covered entities will have already obtained most of the allowances they need for compliance and therefore don't need to purchase more. Auctioning, by contrast, establishes a primary carbon market which allows covered firms to regularly purchase allowances directly from the regulator and encourages participants to trade allowances among themselves. This can further reduce the risk of noncompliance for firms which need to buy allowances but face difficulties in a secondary market with low liquidity. For instance, in Korea's ETS, liquidity challenges have been a concern, and limited auctioning as well as low engagement by market participants are both cited as contributing factors (Vivid Economics, 2020). Frequent auctions of smaller amounts of allowances also reduces the risk of market manipulation by larger participants. Where governments are reluctant to introduce conventional auctioning, consignment auctions like those used in California's Cap-and-Trade Program are another way of establishing a primary market that helps to improve price discovery and increase liquidity (see Box 2.1).

Through regular price discovery and updating, auctioning also facilitates the use of price and supply adjustment measures that have proven useful in stabilising carbon markets and safeguarding the function of an emissions trading system. One main argument for introducing auctioning in **New Zealand**'s ETS has been the wish to implement a cost containment reserve with a trigger price. A second example is the adoption of the **European Union**'s Market Stability Reserve (MSR), a quantit y-based adjustment measure. Since the start of its operation in 2019, it helped to reduce oversupply in allowances by reducing auctioned quantities.

Auctioning strengthens domestic industry's preparedness for other international climate policies

Alongside the adoption of national carbon pricing measures, cross-border approaches are also gaining traction as countries seek new ways to address the risk of carbon leakage (see below, Risk of competitiveness loss and carbon leakage) as they raise their domestic climate ambitions. So far, these approaches are based on the comparability of carbon price levels between jurisdictions. Auctions are seen as a credible way to demonstrate carbon price equivalency, which might not be possible with free allocation.

Although important political and technical uncertainties remain, if implemented, cross-border measures could impact the competitiveness and market share of affected industries. Since these measures typically take equivalency in carbon pricing or similar policies and product emissions intensity into account, governments can help industry adjust by strengthening domestic climate policy and supporting cost-effective decarbonisation (Adelphi and Tsinghua University, 2021).

Chapter 2. Implementing auctioning

This chapter provides an overview of how allowance auctioning has been implemented in the selected emissions trading systems, including decisions on sectoral coverage, the pace of introduction and share of auctioned allowances, auction administration and design, and how auctioning can facilitate the use of mechanisms for adjusting allowance price and supply.

Defining sectoral coverage of auctioning

The design of allowance auctioning and how quickly it is introduced depends on the specificities of each jurisdiction (see Chapter 1, Status quo of allowance auctioning). However, most systems tend to converge on a similar set of considerations for selecting which sectors should be subject to auctioning and which are eligible for free allocation. This has led to emissions allowances for the power sector and fuel suppliers being mostly allocated via auction, while industry tends to receive a substantial share of free allowances.

Except for the European Union, most jurisdictions have not sought to establish a specific share of allowances that needs to be allocated via auction for the entire system. Instead, they generally define criteria for determining an activity's eligibility to receive free allowances and how many they can receive, while auctioning is the default allocation method for those sectors found to be ineligible. **Korea**, meanwhile, takes a different approach: free allocation is the main allocation method, while the government designates the share of allowances to be auctioned for sectors subject to partial auctioning following defined rules.

To avoid carbon leakage and loss of competitiveness, most systems have granted free allowances to sectors that face a risk of carbon leakage or which cannot pass their carbon costs through to customers (see Chapter 1, Risk of competitiveness loss and carbon leakage). Typically, the main eligibility criteria are the emissions intensity of a sector and its trade exposure (Table 2.1). The emissions intensity of a sector – or a cost increase criterion,⁷ which is used in some systems (e.g. **EU ETS Phase 3** and **Korea ETS**) – serves as an indicator of whether additional costs from carbon pricing would substantially impact production costs. Meanwhile, trade exposure – typically measured by the proportion of value that imports and exports

⁷ Evaluating potential cost increase due to carbon pricing, considering emissions intensity multiplied by an assumed carbon price or average price over a defined period.

represent within a sector – is used to assess how much carbon cost an industry can pass through without losing significant market share. In most systems, quantitative thresholds are defined for both indicators (either separately or combined) to assess whether a sector is sufficiently emissions-intensive and/or trade-exposed to be granted free allowances. To differentiate the extent to which a sector can receive free allowances, some jurisdictions, including **California**, **Quebec** and **New Zealand**, define multiple leakage risk tiers with different thresholds (Figure 2.1).





Notes: * EITE = emissions-intensive, trade-exposed. Source: IEA, based on California Air Resources Board (2010) and California Air Resources Board (2013).

In addition to the criteria for emissions intensity and trade exposure (EITE), some jurisdictions grant free allowances to certain activities according to additional considerations, including distributional effects, the ability of certain non-EITE sectors to pass through carbon costs, or objective limits to a sector's decarbonisation potential. For example, in the European Union, electricity producers are subject to full auctioning for allowances for electricity generation. However, lower-income member states may grant a limited number of free allowances to electricity companies to support investments to diversify and modernise their energy sector. Heat production is eligible for free allowances in the European Union due to lack of low-carbon alternatives and limited cost passthrough capacity. The aviation sector also receives most of its required allowances for free because cost-effective alternatives are currently limited and international initiatives to decarbonise the sector are being developed. California and Quebec grant free allowances to power suppliers bound by legacy contracts because they cannot pass through the carbon cost under fixed-price contracts signed before the introduction of the emissions trading system.

ETS	Emissions intensity	Trade exposure	EITE sector / Carbon leakage risks criteria
European Union	Phase 3 (2013-2020): Cost criterion = [(direct emissions * auctioning factor) + (electricity consumption * electricity emission factor)] * carbon price * gross value added Phase 4 (2021-2030): Emissions intensity = direct emissions + electricity consumption * electricity emission factor value added	exports + imports turnover + imports	 Phase 3 (2013-2020): Cost increase > 5%, trade exposure > 10%; or Cost increase > 30%; or Trade exposure > 30% Phase 4 (2021-2030): Trade exposure x emissions intensity > 20%; or Trade exposure x emissions intensity > 15% but < 20%, determined by a qualitative assessment based on abatement potential, market characteristics, and profit margins.
Korea	Cost criterion = GHG emissions * average allowance price value added	<u>exports + imports</u> sales + imports	 Phase 2 (2018-2020): Trade exposure > 30%, or Cost increase > 30%, or Trade exposure > 10%, and cost increase > 5% Phase 3 (2021-2025): Cost increase x Trade exposure ≥ 0.2%
California	<u>GHG emissions</u> value added	exports + imports value of shipments +imports	Three leakage risk tiers based on emissions intensity and trade exposure, with greater weight given to emissions intensity ^{**} . Emissions intensity tiers: • High: > 5 000 t CO_2e / million USD value added • Medium: 1 000–4 999 t CO_2e / million USD value added • Low: 100–999 t CO_2e / million USD value added • Very Low: < 100 t CO_2e / million USD value added Trade exposure tiers: • High: > 19 % • Medium: 10-19% • Low: < 10%
RGGI	N/A	N/A	N/A [Power sector only]
Quebec	GHG emissions GDP	exports + imports domestic production +imports	Three leakage risk tiers based on emissions intensity and trade exposure, with greater weight given to emissions intensity. Emissions intensity tiers: • High: > 2 500 t CO_2e / million CAD GDP • Medium: 500–2 500 t CO_2e / million CAD GDP • Low: 100–500 t CO_2e / million CAD GDP Trade exposure tiers: • High: > 30 % • Medium: 20-30% • Low: 10-20%
New Zealand	GHG emissions revenue	If there is transoceanic trade in the good produced.	Two leakage risk tiers based on emissions intensity (quantitative) and trade exposure (qualitative). Emissions intensity tiers: • High: > 1 600 t CO ₂ e / million NZD revenue • Moderate: 800-1 600 t CO ₂ e / million NZD revenue Trade exposure: if there is transoceanic trade in the good produced.

Table 2.1 Defining exposure to carbon leakage risks: EITE* criteria

Notes: * EITE = emissions-intensive, trade-exposed; GHG = greenhouse gas. ** California Air Resources Board (2010), California Air Resources Board (2013), see Figure 2.1 for California's categorisation of leakage risk tiers.

Defining the auctioning share

Having determined the EITE criteria and other considerations for obtaining free allowances, jurisdictions then define the share of allowances to be auctioned and establish allocation rules for each sector (see Annex, Table A.1).

Due to their limited exposure to trade, the power and fuel supply sectors normally do not meet emissions intensity or trade exposure criteria and must therefore buy at least some of their allowances via auction. In jurisdictions that allow for full cost pass-through for fuels used for electricity and transport (e.g. the European Union, North America and New Zealand) power companies and fuel suppliers typically need to purchase between 90% and 100% of their required allowances - either through auctions or in the secondary market. California uses a unique approach, allocating allowances to electrical distribution utilities and natural gas suppliers through consignment auctions (Box 2.1). Investor-owned electric utilities must consign all their free allowances, while publicly owned ones are allowed to decide their consignment share. Natural gas suppliers are required to consign a gradually increasing share of their allowances every year until they reach 100% in 2030. Meanwhile, in **Korea** – where a regulated electricity market limits the pass-through of carbon costs - free allocation remains the main allocation method for most sectors. Power producers and other sectors that do not meet emissions-intensity or trade-exposure criteria must purchase a small portion - currently 10% - of their allowances at auction. Korean regulators are planning to gradually increase the share of auctioned allowances over time. As mentioned above, in 2022, Korea introduced a climate-oriented dispatch framework to ensure carbon prices are reflected in dispatch decisions and wholesale electricity pricing.

Box 2.1 Consignment auctions

Under consignment auctions, regulated firms are allocated allowances for free but are subsequently obliged to return – or "consign" – them for auction, where they then bid for the number of allowances they require. After the auction, firms receive the proceeds from their consigned allowances. However, those revenues can only be used for strictly defined purposes.

While this method seems cumbersome at first glance, it does manage to combine the technical benefits of auctioning with the political advantages of free allocation – making it particularly interesting for use in the early phases of an emissions trading system. Consignment auctions also:

 Transform a carbon charge from an opportunity cost into an actual, operational cost. In turn, cost pass-through is reinforced, which can encourage changes in demand-side behaviour.

- Maximize the technical benefits from conventional allowance auctioning. They
 oblige regulated firms to actively participate in auctions from the beginning,
 improving their understanding of the system and increasing market liquidity.
 This also ensures regular price discovery and allows for the implementation of
 price- and supply-containment measures.
- Can mitigate competitiveness concerns of industrial entities, because entities recover the proceeds from their consigned allowances and therefore do not bear the full carbon cost.
- Limit the role of revenue-managing authorities to the setting of rules for and monitoring of the use of auction proceeds (although they do not allow for centralised governance and coordination).
- Can facilitate a smoother transition to conventional auctioning.

California's cap-and-trade program is currently the only active emissions trading system that applies partial consignment auctioning to certain electric utilities and natural gas suppliers. Entities are obliged to use consigned allowance proceeds for emissions reduction measures or to compensate customers for price increases – and they must provide an annual accounting to regulators. Entities are required to dispense their allowance proceeds within 10 years of auction. Proceeds that remain unused after 10 years are automatically returned to customers.

Source: California Air Resources Board (2021), World Bank (2021), California Environmental Protection Agency (2020).

Most emissions-intensive industries such as iron and steel, cement, pulp and paper and non-ferrous metals are often deemed vulnerable to carbon leakage and eligible for free allowances (either through grandfathering, fixed benchmarks or output-based benchmarks), ⁸ while most industries that are not emissions-intensive or trade-exposed tend to be subject to partial or full auctioning. In jurisdictions that define tiers of leakage risk – including **California**, **Quebec** and **New Zealand** – "assistance factors" are established to determine the level of free allocation per eligible sector. The assistance factor reflects a sector's exposure to carbon leakage and helps to define the pace at which free allowances are phased down over time. For instance, Quebec has set its assistance factor at 100% for all emissions-intensive and trade-exposed sectors for its first three compliance periods. But in the fourth period (2021-2023), the factor depends on a sector's leakage risk level, ranging from 100% for high-risk sectors to 90% for lower risk

⁸ Rules determining how free allowances are allocated have considerable impact on the incentive for emissions reduction They also influence social impacts, competitiveness, market functioning and policy design (World Bank, 2021). While the design should be tailored to national circumstances, international experience shows that most jurisdictions have adopted benchmarking methods to encourage efficient production and decarbonisation. Benchmarking methods mean that free allowances are distributed according to a pre-defined threshold, often reflecting the carbon intensity of a product (e.g. tCO₂ per tonne of crude steel produced).

ones. New Zealand adopts a similar approach, with a 90% assistance factor for highly emissions-intensive or trade-exposed activities and 60% for moderate ones. However, due to the predominance of emissions-intensive industries in ETS systems, most of the covered industry emissions have largely been shielded from auctioning. For example, during Phase 3 (2013-2020) of the **EU ETS**, more than 97% of total covered industrial emissions received 100% their allowances for free at a predetermined product benchmark level (European Commission, 2019). While the tightened criteria in Phase 4 significantly reduced the number of sectors qualifying for the so-called carbon leakage list to around 60 (from 170 previously), those eligible still accounted for more than 90% of covered industrial emissions (ICAP, 2020).

Nonetheless, for these sectors, jurisdictions have used various methods to preserve incentives for decarbonisation and to ensure that free allowances remain within the cap trajectory. Some of these methods include:

- Better-than-average benchmarks: Some jurisdictions choose emissionsintensity benchmarks for free allocation that are set below the sectoral average. This is done to ensure stringency, to create an incentive for decarbonisation and to reward top performers. Examples include the EU ETS, where product benchmarks are based on the average emissions intensity of the 10% most efficient plants and are updated to reflect technological progress⁹ (European Commission, 2018). California sets product benchmarks at 90% the average emissions intensity or at the value of the most GHG-efficient plant if no installation meets the 90% average (California Air Resources Board, 2010b).
- Cap adjustment factor or annual declining factor: California and New Zealand apply a factor that aims to ensure that the level of free allowances falls over time, and Quebec will introduce a cap reduction factor starting from 2024. In California, the factor is set in proportion to the annual reduction of the overall cap (California Air Resources Board, 2022).
- Cross-sectoral correction factor: The EU ETS introduced this during Phase 3. It reduced the volume of free allowances by the same percentage for all sectors when the bottom-up calculation of free allowances exceeds the number of allowances that are available to be handed out to industry for free. For the period 2021-2025, the factor is set at 100% (i.e. no correction) because the demand for free allowances is not projected to exceed the available amount, but adjustments could apply for later periods.

As countries raise their climate ambitions, jurisdictions are exploring new ways to increase the share of allowances being auctioned while preserving industrial competitiveness and political support for the system (see Chapter 1). For example,

⁹ The revision of the EU ETS product benchmarks for free allowance allocation for 2021-2025 applied annual benchmark improvement rates of minimum 0.2% and maximum 1.6% over a 15-year period (reflecting 2008 to 2023) to benchmark values determined based on production and emissions data for the years 2016 and 2017. Product benchmark improvement rates for the 2026-2030 period have not yet been determined.

Quebec has introduced its 2030 Plan for Green Economy. This plan commits to setting new rules for free allowance allocation that will include consignment auctions for industrial emitters starting from 2024 (Government of Quebec, 2020).

Administration of auctioning

Jurisdictions need to consider various practical design elements of auctioning, such as auction frequency, bidding format, bidding limits and participation. These elements can impact the market's accessibility, liquidity, price formation, and influence on the secondary market.

- Frequency: This can impact participants' access, market liquidity and the price. Frequent and smaller auctions are easier for smaller entities with limited financial resources to access and can help to provide steady liquidity to the system. In addition, they can minimise the impact on the secondary market as well as reduce the risk of market manipulation (Hepburn et al., 2006). In practice, auction frequency ranges from weekly in the European Union to monthly in Korea, and quarterly in California, RGGI, Quebec and New Zealand. Irrespective of the frequency, jurisdictions generally hold auctions regularly and communicate scheduling as well as auction volume well in advance to provide transparency and predictability.
- Format: Most systems use single-round, sealed-bid, uniform-price auctions for simplicity and for preventing collusion among participants (Hepburn et al., 2006; World Bank, 2021). In this format, participating bidders submit confidential bids in the form of demand schedules, which specify how many allowances a bidder would be willing to buy and at which price. These bids are added together to form an aggregate demand curve and a market clearing price is determined where the aggregate demand equals the supply. This price then becomes the price to be paid by every winning bidder. Typically, auctions are administered on an online platform, which tends to be the same trading platform or exchange used in the secondary market. Jurisdictions have often provided comprehensive training materials for participants on the platform's functions and the bidding process.
- Bidding and holding limits: Systems often set a maximum number of allowances that a single bidder can acquire at one auction (or within a given period). This is to prevent individual participants from accumulating excessive market power. Limits are set as a percentage of available allowance volume at an auction, ranging from 15% in Korea to 25% in RGGI, California and Quebec.¹⁰ The European Union allows for bidding limits to be imposed in response to reports of market abuse or criminal acts (European Commission, 2010) but so far this option has never been used. In addition to bidding limits, California, Quebec and Korea

¹⁰ California and Quebec set a 25% bidding limit for compliance entities and a 4% limit for non-compliance entities. Compliance entities are entities that need to surrender allowances for their emissions in each compliance period, whereas non-compliance entities are entities that participate in the market as intermediaries for compliance entities or for investment purposes (e.g. banks, hedge funds).

restrict the maximum number of allowances that an entity can hold in its account. This is to limit the market power of any one participant and discourage the excessive use of allowance banking and borrowing. These limits are often set either as a specific amount of allowances or as a share of the annual emissions cap of the entire emissions trading system.

• **Participation**: Deciding who can participate in auctions can have an important impact on market liquidity and competition. Wider access supports competitive bidding and liquidity, which are both vital to successful auctions, and encourages the development of an active secondary market. It also allows entities – especially smaller ones – to obtain their allowances easily. The European Union, California, Quebec and RGGI have granted access to non-compliance entities such as financial institutions, though they may be subject to different rules (e.g. bidding limits). Korea restricts participation in auctions to compliance entities that do not receive 100% of their required allowances per year for free.

Implementing price or supply adjustment measures

Price and supply adjustment measures are tools designed to provide greater price predictability and help make emissions trading systems more resilient to external shocks. They are typically implemented by regulators by fine-tuning the number of allowances available for auction according to well-defined criteria – which makes auctions a critical element.

Adjustment measures can take many forms (see below). Some target a minimum or maximum price, while others address the balance of supply and demand. The two most used are the auction reserve price and the cost containment reserve (see Table 2.2, with more details in the Annex, Table A.2). Ultimately, the choice and design of an adjustment measure will depend on a jurisdiction's priorities, but providing predictability without restricting the market's ability to deliver efficient emissions reductions are key considerations.

- Auction reserve price: sets a minimum price at which allowances can be sold
- Cost containment reserve: releases a limited number of additional allowances often set as an additional volume available at auctions – when a pre-defined "trigger" price is reached
- **Price ceiling or floor**: explicitly legislated or regulated maximum or minimum price in the emissions trading system
- Emissions containment reserve: applies an automatic adjustment to the allowance supply when a predetermined minimum "trigger" price is reached
- **Quantity-based measure**: increases or decreases the number of allowances available for auctioning triggered by a predetermined quantity of allowances in circulation in the market

• **Discretionary measures**: provide flexibility as to when and how to intervene but risk creating uncertainty and undermining predictability. Examples include Korea's Allocation Committee, which is authorised, but not required, to intervene in the market under a list of predetermined situations. The committee could release allowances from a reserve and adopt a price ceiling or floor, for example. Or it could modify the rules on allowance holding, borrowing or offsets.¹¹

ETS	Emissions containment reserve	Auction reserve price	Price floor	Cost containment reserve	Price ceiling	Quantity- based measures	Discretionary measures
European Union		Х				Х	
Korea		Х					Х
California		Х		Х	х		
RGGI	х	х		х			
Quebec		х		х			
New Zealand		х		х			

Table 2.2 Price or supply adjustment measures by system, 2021

All the analysed systems have adopted an auction reserve price, with designs broadly reflecting two approaches. One sets a pre-defined price level that increases over time, with the aim to prevent the allowance price from falling below the pre-defined level and maintaining a minimum price signal to encourage decarbonisation (California, Quebec, RGGI, New Zealand). The other involves a reserve price that references the prevailing price on the secondary market to ensure strong price continuity between the primary and secondary markets (European Union, Korea, New Zealand).

As an example of the first approach, **California** set the initial reserve price at USD 10 for 2013 allowances with an annual increase of 5% plus inflation, reaching almost USD 20 in 2022. While the measure does not set an actual price floor – and occasionally secondary market prices have dropped below the auction reserve price¹² – prices have generally remained above the reserve price, since covered entities must purchase their allowances at auctions (IETA, 2018). Thus, the auction reserve price provides a predictable minimum price signal. Prices have also risen over time, which is very important for emissions reduction efforts as well as investment decisions. The **European Union** and **Korea** have taken a different approach, basing the auction reserve price on recent price levels in the secondary

¹¹ A carbon offset is a reduction or removal of CO₂ emissions made to compensate for emissions released elsewhere. Such offsets are often sold in the voluntary carbon markets – in contrast to regulated markets – and can be generated, for example, from forestry, energy efficiency or carbon capture projects.

¹² For example, California's allowance price temporarily dipped below the reserve price in 2016, mainly due to legal and political uncertainty about the cap-and-trade program.

market. This approach minimises the impact of auctions on price signals in the secondary market, but it is less predictable than a set reserve price.

New Zealand's system combines both approaches. In addition to a pre-defined, gradually increasing auction reserve price, it sets a "confidential reserve price." This establishes an additional reserve price using a confidential methodology that references secondary market prices. If the confidential price is higher than the pre-defined reserve price, it becomes the new reserve price for a given auction. This provides both a minimum price and ensures a strong price linkage between the primary and secondary markets. Following the recommendations of its Climate Change Commission, New Zealand will increase its reserve price from USD 21 in 2022 to USD 28 by 2026 (New Zealand, Climate Change Commission, 2021).

With a cost containment reserve, jurisdictions need to decide on the size of the reserve, the quantity of additional allowances that can be released when triggered, and the trigger prices. Reserves for cost containment purposes have been set at up to 10% of a system's emissions cap, and trigger prices among the studied systems are currently set at around USD 30 to USD 40, with plans to increase over time. RGGI is the exception, setting its trigger price at around USD 15. While the measure aims to limit excessive prices – and therefore costs – for covered entities, it is important that the trigger prices leave sufficient room for allowance price discovery: If trigger prices are set too low, the allowance price may not be able to reach the level required to reflect the true supply and demand balance, creating market inefficiency. The trajectory of the trigger price over time should also account for the price level required to incentivise decarbonisation.

The **European Union**'s Market Stability Reserve (MSR) is a unique example of a quantity-based adjustment measure. The MSR automatically adjusts the quantity of allowances available for auctioning based on pre-defined rules for the number of allowances in circulation, which is a metric reflecting allowance surplus or shortage in the market. While the MSR was implemented in a context of substantial surplus in the EU ETS, it is designed to address both oversupply and undersupply scenarios. Its aim is to maintain the price level within a reasonable range without directly interfering with the market's price discovery and to enhance the system's resilience. Since its introduction in 2019, the MSR has effectively reduced oversupply in the EU ETS, strengthened the price signal and supported the system to withstand shocks linked to the Covid-19 pandemic (European Commission, 2021b).

Chapter 3. Revenue use

Revenue generation is an important feature and benefit of auctioning, with potential for managing socio-economic challenges stemming from carbon pricing. This chapter provides an overview on the generation of auction revenue, the ways that selected jurisdictions have used those revenues and how the collection and disbursement of auction revenues is currently governed.

Status quo of auction revenue generation

Revenue generation is integral to a well-designed emissions trading system. Auction revenues capture rents and potential windfall profits for society and they can be especially helpful in fostering political and social acceptance of the system. Revenues can be deployed to address equity and competitiveness issues – for example, by compensating for price increases induced by a carbon price. They can also be used to help lower the costs of the clean energy transition by supporting investments in energy efficiency and low-carbon technologies. Since 2008, about USD 161 billion in revenues have been generated worldwide through auctioning in an ETS (ICAP, 2022).

The generation of auction revenue differs significantly across jurisdictions and is heavily influenced by the allowance price, the percentage of allowances that are auctioned and the size of the emissions trading system itself (Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1 Auction revenues and allowance price in selected emissions trading systems ordered by size of the system, 2021

Notes: RGGI = Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. Source: IEA, based on ICAP (2022). IEA. CC BY 4.0.

Covering about 1.6 GtCO₂e, the **EU ETS** is the second-largest emissions trading system in the world after China's national ETS. In 2021, the European Union generated auction revenues of around USD 37 billion – by far the most of all the systems studied. This high number reflects the relatively large share – 57% – of allowances that the EU ETS attributes via auction as well as a significant increase in the allowance price to an average of USD 63 in 2021. In contrast, **Korea's ETS** generated only around USD 258 million in auction revenues in 2021, even though its system covers about 600 MtCO₂e. But the share of allowances auctioned in Korea is small, at just 4%, and the average price was around USD 23.

Ways of using auction revenue

Emissions trading revenues are used differently across jurisdictions, reflecting the priorities of each system. There is no single best practice for using auction proceeds, and uses have tended to evolve as policy priorities in the different jurisdictions have changed. Auction revenue is often used to support additional mitigation through investments in renewables and energy efficiency, for example. Other uses include support for technological innovation that can lower the long-term cost of decarbonisation, as well as funding climate adaptation efforts. Most of the jurisdictions studied also devote a portion of their auction revenues to supporting communities or households directly, either through rebates on electricity bills or by providing financial support to carbon-dependent regions. By communicating the financial benefits of allowance auctioning to households and communities, jurisdictions can build and strengthen public support for emissions trading. Table 3.1 summarises the primary ways in which auction revenues are currently being deployed.

Jurisdiction	General budget	GHG mitigation support*	Technological innovation support	Climate adaptation	Energy system modernisation**	Household / community support	Industry support
European Union	x	x	x	x	х	x	x
Korea		x	x	x	x	x	
California		x				x	х
RGGI	x	x			х	х	
Quebec		x		x			
New Zealand		x				х	

Table 3.1 Main uses of auction revenue in selected emissions trading systems

Notes: * Greenhouse gas (GHG) mitigation support includes the use of auction revenues to fund clean energy deployment (e.g. low-carbon transport or renewable energy) as well as energy efficiency programmes.

** Energy system modernisation includes support for the modernisation of energy networks and energy storage. For RGGI, this includes "beneficial electrification" which is the displacement of direct fossil fuel use with electric power.

The **EU ETS** requires member states to spend at least 50% of their auction proceeds on climate- and energy-related projects. In 2020, member states spent 72% of these revenues for climate and energy purposes, with the vast majority used to provide direct support for domestic deployment of renewables and energy efficiency investments as well as some spending for R&D and transport decarbonisation. About 15% was used for climate adaptation (European Commission, 2021c). The remainder went into the general budgets of the member states. To avoid carbon leakage in electricity-intensive sectors, the provisions of the EU ETS also allow member states to use up to 25% of their auction proceeds to pay compensation to companies for higher electricity charges due to the carbon price.

Not all auction revenue is managed by the member states, however. The European Union also created two funds - the Innovation Fund and the Modernisation Fund – that are financed through auction proceeds. The Innovation Fund supports demonstrations of low-carbon technologies in energy-intensive industries, as well as carbon capture (CCU and CCS), renewable energy generation and energy storage. It is being funded by the auctioning of 450 million allowances between 2020 and 2030, which is expected to raise around USD 45 billion, depending on the carbon price. Meanwhile, the Modernisation Fund is expected to generate up to USD 57 billion between 2021 to 2030 through the monetisation of allowances. This fund, which targets 10 lower-income member states, aims to help modernise energy systems and improve energy efficiency. It is an important pillar of the just transition in the European Union and is key to generating political support for the EU ETS. Some of the fund's projects in 2021 and 2022 relate to the decommissioning of coal-fired plants and the fund also has made supporting the reemployment and re-skilling of workers in carbondependent regions a key priority (EU Modernisation Fund, 2022).

California is another interesting example. Through its consignment auction system – as explained in Chapter 2 – the state requires investor-owned utilities (which make up almost 70% of the market) to distribute all their auction proceeds to industrial, small business and residential customers. In 2020, 87% of these revenues were returned as lump-sum rebates to households and 11% to industrial and small businesses, while 2% was invested in clean energy and energy efficiency programmes. Meanwhile, state-owned utilities must transfer their auction proceeds to the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund, which supports state programmes in clean transportation, sustainable communities, clean energy, energy efficiency and waste management. The state mandates that 35% of these funds go to supporting disadvantaged and low-income communities. By prioritising direct payments to households and investments in low-income communities, California has successfully increased the political and social acceptability of its cap-and-trade programme. In addition, using lump-sum payments preserves the

I EA. CC BY 4.0

cost pass-through of the carbon price signal to consumers and thus maintains the incentive to reduce electricity demand.

Governance of auction revenue

Appropriate and transparent governance arrangements for auction proceeds are essential to ensure that objectives – including stronger public acceptance, and minimal administrative costs – are achieved. This involves establishing legal and administrative frameworks, processes for managing revenue flows, effective stakeholder engagement as well as accountability measures. In **California**, for example, the California Air Resources Board (CARB) is the agency that administrates the cap-and-trade programme, while the state's legislature directs the spending of associated funds, which include auction proceeds. As explained above, auction proceeds from investor-owned utilities are returned to those utilities but are earmarked for certain purposes. State-owned utilities must transfer their proceeds to the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund for uses that are also clearly defined (California Climate Investments, 2022). Indeed, in most jurisdictions, auction revenue is fully earmarked and administered through dedicated funds, as seen in Table 3.2.

Jurisdiction	Administrative body	Earmarking of revenues	Dedicated Fund(s)
European Union	European Commission; European Investment Bank; member states	Partial	Yes (Modernisation Fund, Innovation Fund, Member State Funds)
Korea	Ministry of Environment; Ministry of Economy and Finance	Full	Yes (Climate Response Fund)
California	California Air Resources Board; California state legislature	Full	Yes (Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund)
RGGI	States	Partial	Yes but depends on state (e.g. Maryland Strategic Energy Investment Fund)
Quebec	Ministry of Environment and Fight against Climate Change	Full	Yes (Electrification and Climate Fund)
New Zealand	Ministry for the Environment; The Treasury	Full	Yes (Climate Emergency Response Fund)

Table 3.2 Administration of auction revenues in selected emissions trading systems

Typically, managing auction revenues involves a collaboration between the ministry or agency responsible for operating the emissions trading system and the jurisdiction's treasury or finance ministry. In **Korea**, the Ministry of Environment has overall responsibility for its ETS but the Ministry of Economy and Finance chairs the Allocation Committee and has also a key role in the Climate Response

I EA. CC BY 4.0.

Fund that is supported with auction revenues. In the **EU ETS**, the largest share of auction revenues is managed by member states while the European Commission is responsible for operating the emissions trading system. Only some proceeds are managed by the European Commission – with the help of the European Investment Bank – through the dedicated funds mentioned above. In some cases, member states and the European Commission share decision making power – for example, they are represented on the Investment Committee of the Modernisation Fund (EU Modernisation Fund, 2022).

Where there is at least partial earmarking, creating a dedicated body (such as a fund) is usually justified to facilitate the governance and administration of auctioning proceeds. It also ensures a more stable source of financing for the designated projects and raises awareness generally about the benefits of auctioning emissions allowances. In **New Zealand**, the emissions trading system is administered by the Ministry for the Environment and until the end of 2021, revenues from the ETS were returned to the national general budget. In 2022, the government created the Climate Emergency Response Fund – with an initial investment of USD 2.85 billion from auction proceeds – as a dedicated mechanism for funding additional emissions reduction policies and for mitigating equity effects. The fund, which was established under the purview of the Treasury, aims to provide "funding certainty over multi-year periods and a dedicated funding source for public investment on climate-related initiatives distinct from the main budget allowances" (New Zealand, Treasury, 2022).

Among the important insights from this review is that governance frameworks for managing auctioning proceeds evolve as an emissions trading system matures and as policy priorities shift. Such reforms can become especially important when the carbon price of an ETS increases – which generates more auction revenues but also affects the system's potential impact on competitiveness and social equity. This may require jurisdictions to dedicate a larger share of auction proceeds to supporting households or specific sectors – which in turn necessitates changes to governance arrangements. Ideally, the need for such evolution would be considered when planning revenue governance within the ETS design process. It is also critical that appropriate reporting and tracking frameworks for auction proceeds are included from the outset.

Chapter 4. Policy insights

This section provides policy insights specific to introducing allowance auctioning in China's ETS. The recommendations are based on the experiences and lessons learned from other jurisdictions, as presented in the previous chapters. The section sums up the key benefits of allowance auctioning for China as well as the different options for introducing auctioning in its national ETS. It also includes recommendations on governance and the use of auction revenues.

Key benefits of introducing allowance auctioning in China's ETS

Auctioning could strengthen the environmental effectiveness of China's national ETS. IEA analysis has modelled the impacts of introducing allowance auctioning in China, assuming a 17.5% share of auctioned allowances in 2030 and about 25% in 2035, respectively. It found that by shifting from the current design of the system with free allocation (RPS-ETS scenario) to partial auctioning of allowances (ETS+Auction scenario) but retaining the same benchmark tightening¹³, China's electricity-related emissions reductions could be doubled and an additional 840 Mt CO₂ could be saved in 2035. This additional abatement potential through a change in allocation method is especially important as China's national ETS does not currently have an emissions cap to ensure a certain level of reductions. Moreover, under China's current system - which grants free allowances based on benchmarks for coal- and gas-generated power - most emissions cuts would likely be achieved through improvements in coal fleet efficiency and deployment of carbon capture utilisation and storage (CCUS) technologies in coal power from 2030 onward. By introducing allowance auctioning, however, the bulk of emissions reduction would be achieved through fuel switching to non-fossil fuel technologies, mainly onshore wind and solar PV (Figure 4.1) (IEA, 2022a).

¹³ In China's national ETS, allowances are currently allocated for free using four different benchmarks for coal and gas power (e.g. tCO2 per MWh produced). These benchmarks are being lowered over time. In both, the RPS-ETS and the ETS+Auction scenario, the same magnitude of benchmark tightening is assumed to isolate the impact of the introduction of allowance auctioning in the ETS+Auction scenario.



Notes: RPS = Renewable Portfolio Standard. The RPS-ETS Scenario is a current policy scenario including China's current RPS set-up and an intensity-based ETS with 100% free allocation. The ETS+Auction Scenario is designed to achieve an electricity-related emissions trajectory aligned with China's stated goals for carbon peaking and carbon neutrality. It introduces partial auctioning of emissions allowances in the intensity-based ETS. By 2035, 23.5% of the allowances are auctioned. The RPS sets minimum levels for the consumption of renewable energy. Further information on scenario assumptions is available in IEA (2022a).

Auctioning can enhance the cost-effectiveness of China's ETS. By prioritising the lowest-cost abatement opportunities, especially fuel switching with a more diverse decarbonisation mix, introducing allowance auctioning can limit increases in total system costs. By 2035, China's total system cost increases in the power sector could be limited to 1.4% relative to the current policy design, which achieves only half the volume of emissions reductions (Figure 4.2) (IEA, 2022a).

Auction proceeds can help promote a more equitable clean energy transition. Were China to introduce partial auctioning – 25% of allowance allocations – by 2035, the government could generate an annual revenue stream of about USD 39 billion (CNY 260 billion) (Figure 4.2). These proceeds could be used to invest in clean energy, addressing competitiveness concerns or alleviating the adverse effects of carbon pricing on fossil-fuel reliant sectors or regions. Additional options for revenue use are discussed below.



IEA. CC BY 4.0.

Notes: The RPS-ETS Scenario is a current policy scenario that includes China's current RPS policy set-up and an intensitybased ETS with 100% free allocation. The ETS+Auction Scenario is designed to achieve an electricity-related emissions trajectory aligned with China's stated goals for carbon peaking and carbon neutrality. It introduces partial auctioning of emissions allowances in the intensity-based ETS. By 2035, 23.5% of the allowances are auctioned. Further information on scenario assumption is available in IEA (2022a).

Auctions can improve the functioning of China's ETS by establishing a primary allowance market, increasing market liquidity and facilitating carbon price discovery. The first compliance period of China's ETS was successfully completed with a 99.5% compliance rate. While allowances generally traded at around USD 6 to USD 9/t CO₂ (CNY 40 to CNY 60/t CO₂), liquidity in the secondary market was limited. The cumulative trading volume of 179 million allowances by the end of 2021 represented around 4% of annual covered emissions and most transactions occurred in the month of December, just before the compliance deadline (China, MEE, 2021b). In 2022, trading continued at prices of around USD 9/t CO₂ (CNY 60/t CO₂), but market activity has remained low. Low levels of activity weaken the price discovery function of the market and increase the risk of non-compliance of firms that need to obtain additional allowances. Introducing regular allowance auctions in China's ETS could help covered entities to more actively engage in allowance trading, enabling a range of technical benefits. Introducing regular auctions would also establish a primary carbon market, which allows firms to directly purchase the allowances they need to meet regulatory requirements. In addition, it could encourage more trading on the secondary market and help to spread activity more evenly throughout the year. Greater liquidity can reduce the risk of non-compliance, enhance price discovery and further help to moderate price volatility. Introducing auctioning also creates a basis for introducing price and supply adjustment measures in future design developments.

Box 4.1 Enabling conditions for allowance auctioning in China

Allowance auctioning could bring considerable benefits to the effectiveness of China's ETS. Meanwhile, a number of enabling conditions, related to market and institutional set-up, as well as policy design, are required for allowance auctioning to properly function and deliver the intended benefits, while mitigating potential negative socio-economic impacts:

- Data collection and stakeholder engagement for defining auctioning scope: while auctioning reduces data collection needs for defining allowance allocation rules, such as for defining allocation benchmarks, substantial work is needed to determine the scope and extent of allowance auctioning, typically in relation to a (sub-)sector's exposure to carbon leakage. While China's ETS currently only covers the power sector, it is intended to include energyintensive sectors for which such an assessment is particularly relevant.
- Power market reform and cost pass-through ability: while it is possible to introduce allowance auctioning in a context of regulated power market, power market reform could considerably impact the functioning and effectiveness of allowance auctioning for China's ETS. It would allow power generators to pass through the carbon cost and better adjust their operation. The reform could also enable a stronger price signal for power consumers and better incentivise demand-side response. With a regulated power market, the implementation of the ETS likely needs to consider mechanisms such as an inclusion of indirect emissions for end-use sectors or environmental dispatch, and avoid excessive cost burden on power generators who cannot pass through costs. As power market reform progresses, auctioning should be phased-in to strengthen the impact of an ETS and avoid windfall profits for generators. Auction revenue could also be used to manage socio-economic implications.
- Appropriate revenue governance and management: clarity on auction revenue governance and management needs to be established prior to introducing allowance auctions to ensure effectiveness and transparency. As the management of ETS revenue typically involves multiple government functions, cross-ministerial coordination and shared governance is often required. The effective use of revenue can strengthen climate mitigation and help address concerns around equity, energy affordability and industrial competitiveness (see section Options for the governance and use of auction revenue in China).
- Capacity building: training for both ETS administrators and for market participants on key rationales, implications, and processes for allowance auctioning, such as through dedicated workshops, will be an important step for its smooth introduction, effective functioning and policy acceptability.

Options for introducing auctioning in China's national ETS

Considering international experiences with allowance auctioning, this section provides suggestions for incorporating auctions into China's emissions trading system. Table A.3 in the Annex outlines the key design elements and framework that informed the development of these options.

Introduce auctioning as soon as possible, starting with a small share (e.g. 5% to 10%) of allowances for electricity production. Gradually increase the volume of auctioned allowances in coordination with the pace of power market reform. This will enhance the effectiveness of the ETS and will drive more efficient deployment of resources in the power sector. It will also introduce much-needed liquidity and price discovery to the market, while considering the limited cost pass-through in China's still regulated electricity market. By ensuring close coordination between auctioning and ongoing reforms in the power market, China will also be able to prevent power generators from reaping windfall profits as they gain the capacity to pass their carbon cost on to customers. Companion policies, such as capacity markets, might be necessary to avoid the stranding of certain power assets and to mitigate undue cost burdens on power companies – as well as to ensure energy security in situations where carbon costs cannot be fully passed on.

In the power sector, China could either adopt conventional auctioning or use consignment auctions as a transitional method. Compared to conventional auctioning, consignment auctions might be easier to introduce, since they reduce the need for complex coordination across ministries for revenue governance. The fact that consignment proceeds are eventually returned to the covered entities might also help to build political acceptance. That said, consignment auctions would require clear rules for how covered entities can use their auction proceeds, as well as the capacity to police the market to prevent windfall profits. A consignment approach also reduces the government's ability to have a coordinated approach on ETS revenue allocation such as for investment in low-carbon technologies and cross-regional redistribution. Thus, consignment auctions allowance auctions. It gives time until ETS revenues grow larger and covered entities get familiar with carbon management and the auction proceess.

Possible approaches for phasing in auctions include:

• applying an auctioning share equal to the share of electricity directly sold on the wholesale market or under floating-price contracts

- defining a target year for reaching 100% auctioning in the electricity sector and increasing the share of auctioned allowances annually in line with the trajectory of power market reforms
- introducing consignment auctions if politically necessary, starting with 5% to 10% of allowances and steadily increasing the share (e.g. by 10% per year) until 2030, China's target date for completing a unified system of competitive power markets (China NDRC and NEA, 2022) and with a subsequent transition to conventional auctioning.

Establish quantitative emissions-intensity and trade-exposure (EITE) criteria to determine sectoral coverage of allowance auctioning and support decision on pace of introduction. While China's national ETS is likely to cover the power sector and energy-intensive industries in the coming years, not all subsectors will be affected by carbon pricing or exposure to international competition in the same way. An EITE assessment with pre-defined thresholds will help to identify the sectors most vulnerable to carbon leakage. It will also help to identify opportunities for introducing auctions and help to define appropriate auction shares and speeds for different sectors. In addition, establishing clear criteria will set a transparent framework if the national ETS is expanded to more sectors, including less energy-intensive industries or tertiary sectors.

Determine industry auctioning share based on leakage risk assessment and consider options to gradually introduce a moderate share of auctioning for EITE industries, including through consignment auctions. This approach helps maintain decarbonisation incentives for industry while also safeguarding competitiveness in a rapidly evolving international context. Once the magnitude of the carbon cost impact for a sector or product is established – as well as the sector's ability to absorb the cost burden – policy makers can tailor the share and pace of auctioning to each sector's emissions intensity and/or trade exposure. It is important to remember that free allowances, while commonly used to limit carbon leakage risks for exposed industries, tend to weaken the price signal for decarbonisation compared to auctioning (European Commission, 2021d). In addition, as cross-border initiatives to carbon pricing gain traction elsewhere,¹⁴ a pro-active approach to fostering cost-effective decarbonisation in industry will become increasingly important for maintaining China's industrial competitiveness.

One option could be to introduce consignment auctions for covered industries with a requirement that entities reinvest the proceeds in low-carbon solutions. A small share of allowances – for example 5% — could be auctioned by consignment to start, gradually increasing depending on the evolution of international context.

¹⁴ This includes border carbon adjustment measures under discussion in the European Union, Canada, United Kingdom and United States as well as the international carbon pricing floor initiative advocated by the International Monetary Fund and World Trade Organization, and the G7 Climate Club.

Compared to standard auctioning, consignment auctions might build more political acceptance among covered entities and help China to overcome some of the complexities of revenue governance – thereby accelerating introduction of the system. Other possibilities include the adoption of differentiated assistance factors based on exposure to leakage risks. This could be accompanied by an annual reduction factor for free allowances to industries that is in line with the emissions trajectory for industry to achieve China's 2060 carbon neutrality target.

Consider using the introduction of auctions as an opportunity to implement price or supply adjustment measures to stabilise the allowance price signal and to provide greater visibility for investment decisions. Measures such as an auction reserve price, cost containment mechanisms or quantity-based measures need to consider the price levels needed to incentivise and safeguard investments in low-carbon solutions, while also leaving room for adequate price discovery in the ETS. A dual approach for setting the auction reserve price, as in New Zealand, could be considered to both provide solid guidance through the reserve price and to improve price continuity between the primary and secondary markets.

Options for the governance and use of auction revenue in China

The magnitude of the revenues that China could generate from auctioning emissions allowances requires that appropriate and transparent governance structures be set up in time. If China were to introduce partial auctioning – with an auction share of around 25% for the power sector – by 2035 in its national ETS, it could generate annual revenues of around USD 39 billion (CNY 260 billion) (IEA, 2022a). That would be on par with the annual revenues generated by the EU ETS in 2021 and would represent more than 20% of the funding needed for clean energy investments in power generation in 2035 for China to meet its carbon neutrality goal. The ministry responsible for China's ETS, the Ministry of Ecology and Environment (MEE), could also be given oversight responsibility for allowance auctions – in conjunction with the Ministry of Finance (MOF) and ideally a single emissions exchange – and the administration of auction proceeds. This would ensure that changes to revenue generation are directly considered when further developing the system's design. Provincial governments could be enlisted to help administer the distribution of auction proceeds. In the case of conventional auctioning, a dedicated fund could be set up in close collaboration with the MOF to ensure transparent governance of revenues. Should China opt for consignment auctions, rules need to be established in advance for how auction proceeds may be used - and those must subsequently be enforced through monitoring and reporting.

The establishment of a dedicated fund with cross-ministerial participation can ensure harmonised, fair, transparent and effective use of revenues. Since allowance auctions are likely to generate revenues over a prolonged period - and those revenues are likely to increase with a higher auction share and carbon price – setting up more permanent administrative structures, such as a centralised fund, for the collection and disbursement of auction proceeds may be justified. Such a fund has the added benefit of being a more visible representation of the benefits an ETS can provide and can be used to support political messaging. Cross-ministerial participation in the management of the fund could ensure that all relevant expertise is available and help to cultivate broad political support. The ministry responsible for the emissions trading system would ensure that ETS and fund regulations are aligned and that its investment priorities are complementary to the ETS. China's Ministry of Finance could ensure that auction revenues are spent according to the fund's regulations and in close coordination with other government funding vehicles. In addition, the Ministry of Finance can provide expertise on which types financing instruments (e.g. grants, loans, debt, equity or tax credits) would have the most impact as well as ensure that financing complies with China's tax regulations. Involvement of other ministries, such as the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), could be beneficial to ensure the system's financing is aligned with China's overall long-term decarbonisation pathway. Concretely, different ministries could be enlisted to participate in a management committee that decides on the administrative and investment rules of the fund. China already has experience with setting up such cross-ministerial funds with the China Clean Development Mechanism Fund: its Guidance Committee is co-chaired by MEE, MOF and the NDRC (China Clean Development Mechanism Fund, 2022).

Auction proceeds could be earmarked for clean energy R&D and deployment, energy efficiency or the promotion of a people-centred energy transition. Earmarking auction proceeds would ensure that the funds are used according to pre-defined rules, increasing the transparency of the emissions trading system and building public trust. This does not mean all revenues must be restricted for a single purpose: they could be divided to support multiple policy goals. For example, clean energy research and development, clean energy deployment in the power sector, energy efficiency investments for covered sectors, and people-centred transition measures for fossil fuel-dependent provinces. Support for technological innovation can help to lower the long-term costs of decarbonisation and thereby moderate carbon price increases. Funding for clean energy deployment in the Chinese power sector could be provided through consignment auctions, whereby power utilities would receive the proceeds of the auctions back from the regulator but they would be earmarked for purposes such as deployment of wind and solar power as well as CCUS. This would be especially useful while China's power market remains regulated and

utilities are not yet able to pass on carbon costs to their customers. Another share of the proceeds could be set aside to support provinces that are especially fossil fuel-dependent, since they are more likely to face economic and social impacts from the clean energy transition. International best practice shows that comprehensive stakeholder engagement is key to achieving a consensual and collective commitment to a clear timeline for the phasing down of coal (IEA, 2022b). Auction proceeds could help finance a people-centred transition by covering some of the costs of supporting workers (through training, re-skilling and early retirement), promoting industry development and economic diversification in fossil fuel-dependent provinces as well as investing in environmental rehabilitation and community cohesion.

As China's power market reform progresses, direct support to electricityintensive industries and/or low-income households might also become necessary. If wholesale and industrial power markets are deregulated, direct support – funded by auction proceeds – to electricity-intensive industries will be required as utilities pass on their higher carbon costs by raising electricity rates for industrial customers. This is particularly important, since electrification is one of the main routes to decarbonisation for China's industrial sector (IEA, 2021b). For low-income households, direct support (e.g. lump-sum payments) towards electricity bills would be one way to managing excessive cost increases that could result from deregulation.

General annex

Auction and free allowance share

Table A.1 Defining auctioning and free allowance shares by sector

ETS	Power sector	Fuel supply	EITE* industries	Non-EITE industries	Other sectors
European Union	Since 2013, 100% auctioning. Exceptions amounting to around 6% for heat production and power from waste gases as well as some limited free allowances for energy modernisation**	N/A	100% free allowances up to a benchmark level	Phase 3 (2013-2020): Auctioning increasing from 20% to 70% by 2020 Phase 4 (2021-2030): Auctioning increasing to 100% by 2030	Aviation: Since 2013, 15% auctioning
Korea	Phase 2 (2018-2020): 3% auctioning Phase 3 (2021-2025): 10% auctioning	N/A	100% free allowances	Phase 2 (2018-2020): 3% auctioning Phase 3 (2021-2025): 10% auctioning	Buildings, transport and waste sectors: • Phase 2 (2018-2020): 3% auctioning • Phase 3 (2021-2025): 10% auctioning 100% free allowances for public institutions
California	Consignment auctions for electricity utilities: • Investor-owned utilities: 100% • Public-owned utilities: shares determined by entity Free allowances for legacy contract generators	Consignment auctions for natural gas suppliers: Increasing from 25% in 2015 to 100% by 2030 100% auctioning for transport fuel suppliers	Assistance factor: 100% free allowances until 2030 Cap adjustment factor: Free allowances decline each year in proportion to the overall cap decline (4% p.a. in 2020- 2030)	100% auctioning	100% free allowances to public water utilities, universities, public service facilities, and waste-to-energy facilities
RGGI	> 90% auctioning***	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Quebec	100% auctioning Free allowances for legacy contract generators: 100% free allowances in 2013- 2020, 60% for 2021- 2023	100% auctioning	Assistance factor: Phase 1-3 (2013-2020): 100% free allowances for all EITE sectors Phase 4 (2021-2023): assistance factor (free allocation)	100% auctioning	N/A

ETS	Power sector	Fuel supply	EITE* industries	Non-EITE industries	Other sectors
			 depends on tiered leakage risk level: 100% for high-risk sectors 95% for medium- risk sectors 90% for low-risk sectors 		
New Zealand	100% auctioning	100% auctioning	Assistance factor: • High EITE sectors: 90% free allowances • Moderate EITE: 60% free allowances Annual declining factor for free allowances, minimum: • 1% for 2021-2030; • 2% for 2031-2040; • 3% after 2041	100% auctioning	One-off free allowances to owners of fishing quota and pre-1990 forests**** Allowances awarded for emissions removed by registered post-1990 forest land

Notes: * EITE = emissions-intensive trade-exposed.

** Limited to 40% of the regular allowances that the Member State will auction. In EU ETS Phase 4 (2021-2030), only three of the ten eligible member states plan to provide free allowances under this rule, allocating 12% of the allowed amount. *** Share varies by RGGI state. Other allocation methods include distribution from state-specific set-aside accounts and allowances sold at a fixed price.

**** One-off allocations to compensate for impacts of New Zealand's ETS on fishing and forestry assets, concerning effect of increased fuel costs on fishing quota value, and reduced flexibility on how pre-1990 forest land can be used.

Price or supply adjustment measures

Table A.2 Price or supply adjustment measures design by system

ETS	Price or supply adjustment measures
European Union	Auction reserve price A confidential reserve price to avoid auction clearing price to be significantly under the price on the secondary market during and immediately before the bidding window. The methodology considers the short-term volatility of the price of allowances over a defined period preceding the auction. Quantity-based measures Market Stability Reserve (MSR): automatically absorbs allowance surplus or releases allowances from the reserve based on pre-defined thresholds of Total Number of Allowances in Circulation (TNAC): If TNAC > 833 million, 12% (24% until 2023) of TNAC is withheld from auctions and placed in the MSR; if TNAC < 400 million, 100 million allowances (200 million until 2023) are released from the MSR to auctions. Adjustments to auction volume are spread out in the subsequent calendar year. From 2023, allowances held in the MSR above the previous year's auction volume will be invalidated.
	Auction reserve price Reserve price = average price over the previous 3 months + average price of last month + average price over the previous 3 days
Korea	3

Discretionary measures

The Allocation Committee may intervene in the market and adopt measures including releasing allowances from reserve, modifying rules on allowance holding, borrowing and offsets, and adopting a price ceiling or floor.

ETS	Price or supply adjustment measures
California	 Auction reserve price Started with USD 10 for 2013 allowances, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation. Joint auctions with Quebec use the higher auction reserve price among the two jurisdictions. Cost containment reserve Reserve = 1% of cap (2013-2014), 4% of cap (2015-2017), 7% of cap (2018-2020), pre-defined amount for 2021-2030, being around 4% of cap in 2021 and 1% of cap in 2030 2013-2020: Three reserve tiers with trigger prices of USD 40, USD 45 and USD 50 in 2013, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation 2021-2030: Two reserve tiers with trigger prices of USD 41 and USD 53 in 2021, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation Joint auctions with Quebec use the higher trigger price among the two jurisdictions for each tier Price ceiling 2021-2030: Annual price ceiling sale possible for covered entities to purchase allowances for compliance obligations. Price ceiling = USD 65 in 2021, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation.
RGGI	Auction reserve price Around USD 2 per allowance Cost containment reserve Reserve = 10% of cap. Trigger price: USD 4 in 2014 increasing to USD 10 by 2017, and increasing annually by 2.5% until 2020; since 2021: USD 13, increasing annually by 7%. Emissions containment reserve Since 2021: removes allowances up to 10% of state cap from circulation if price falls below trigger price. Trigger price: USD 6 in 2021, increasing annually by 7%.
Quebec	 Auction reserve price Started with USD 8 in 2013, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation. Joint auctions with California use the higher auction reserve price among the two jurisdictions. Cost containment reserve Reserve = 1% of cap (2013-2014), 4% of cap (2015-2017), 7% of cap (2018-2020), 4% of cap (since 2021) 2013-2020: Three reserve tiers with trigger prices of USD 31, USD 35 and USD 39 in 2013, increasing annually by 5% plus inflation 2021-2030: Three reserve tiers with trigger prices of USD 31, USD 40 and USD 48 Joint auctions with California use the higher trigger price among the two jurisdictions for each tier
New Zealand	 Auction reserve price 2021: USD 14, with 2% annual increase 2022-2026: USD 21, rising to around USD 28 by 2026. Confidential reserve price A reserve price determined using a confidential methodology referencing prices from the secondary market, which becomes the reserve price for the specific auction if it is higher than the standard auction reserve price. Cost containment reserve Introduced in 2021 with the introduction of auctions, replacing fixed price option which previously acted as a price ceiling Reserve = 7 million allowances for 2021-2024, reduced to 6.7 million in 2026, comprised of 5.4 million withheld from auctions and 5% of cap (~1.6 million) backed by government procured removals 2021: Trigger price at USD 35 in 2021, with 2% annual increase 2022-2026: Trigger price USD 50 in 2022, rising to around USD 78 by 2026

Overview of design elements for allowance auctioning

Table A.3 Key design elements for introducing allowance auctioning

Design element	Key considerations	Methods	Main evaluation methods	Coordination with other key elements
Sectoral coverage and auctioning share	 Carbon leakage exposure Cost pass-through capacity Alignment with long- term decarbonisation planning/ETS cap trajectory Availability of low- carbon solutions 	 Define coverage and share based on identified criteria and threshold Visibility on medium/long-term evolution 	EITE assessment	 Coordination with choice of auction method Impacts volume of potential revenue
Auction method	 Environmental effectiveness Political & administrative feasibility (e.g. for revenue governance, stakeholder engagement) 	 Conventional auctions vs. Consignment auctions 		Management of auction revenue use
Auctioning administration	 Transparency Implications for market liquidity & competition Administrative feasibility & simplicity Price alignment between primary and secondary markets 			 Adjustment in relation to auction scope and share Coordination with choice of auction method
Revenue use	 Governance structure & stakeholders Environmental effectiveness Equity & political acceptability: e.g. addressing concerns on distributional effects, affordability and competitiveness 	 Revenue earmarking vs. general budget Dedicated fund(s) 	Regular monitoring and reporting on use of auction proceeds	 Coordination with choice of auction method Evolution of revenue use as scope and share of auctioning evolves

References

Adelphi (2018), Addressing distributional impacts of carbon pricing,

https://www.adelphi.de/en/publication/addressing-distributional-impacts-carbon-pricing-policies.

- Adelphi and Tsinghua University (2021), The EU carbon border adjustment mechanism (CBAM) and China Unpacking options on policy design, potential responses, and possible impacts, <u>https://www.adelphi.de/en/publication/eu-carbon-border-adjustment-mechanism-cbam-and-china</u>.
- Böhringer, C. et al. (2018), Embodied Carbon Tariffs, The Scandinavian Journal of Economics, 120, 183–210, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sjoe.12211</u>.
- C2ES (2016), Secondary Carbon Markets, <u>https://www.c2es.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/secondary-carbon-markets.pdf</u>.
- California Air Resources Board (2022), Allowance Allocation, <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/our-work/programs/cap-and-trade-program/allowance-allocation</u>.
- California Air Resources Board (2021), California Cap-and-Trade Program: Guidance for Allowance Consignment to Auction, <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/cap-and-trade/auction/consignment_guidance.pdf</u>.
- California Air Resources Board (2013), Cap and Trade 2013 Appendix B: Leakage Risk Analysis for New and Modified Sectors, <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/barcu/regact/2013/capandtrade13/capandtrade</u> <u>13isorappb.pdf</u>.
- California Air Resources Board (2010a), Cap and Trade 2010 Appendix K: Leakage Analysis, <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/barcu/regact/2010/capandtrade10/capv4appk.p</u> <u>df</u>.
- California Air Resources Board (2010b), Cap and Trade 2010 Appendix B: Development of Product Benchmarks for Allowance Allocation, <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/barcu/regact/2010/capandtrade10/candtappb.p</u> df.
- California Climate Investments (2022), Background: About California Climate Investments, <u>https://www.caclimateinvestments.ca.gov/about-cci</u>.
- California Environmental Protection Agency (2020), 2020 Annual Report of the Independent Emissions Market Advisory Committee, <u>https://calepa.ca.gov/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/6/2021/01/2020-ANNUAL-REPORT-OF-THE-INDEPENDENT-</u> EMISSIONS-MARKET-ADVISORY-COMMITTEE FINAL a.pdf.
- Canada, Office of the Prime Minister (2021), Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Finance Mandate Letter, 16 December 2021, <u>https://pm.gc.ca/en/mandate-</u> <u>letters/2021/12/16/deputy-prime-minister-and-minister-finance-mandate-letter</u>.
- Carbon Pulse (2022), South Korea to scale up ETS auctioning, <u>https://carbon-pulse.com/164262/</u>.
- China Clean Development Mechanism Fund (2022), http://en.cdmfund.org/.
- China, CCCPC (Central Committee of the Communist Party of China) and State Council (2021), 中共中央国务院关于完整准确全面贯彻新发展理念做好碳达峰碳中和工作的意见 [Working Guidance for Carbon Dioxide Peaking and Carbon Neutrality in Full and

Faithful Implementation of the New Development Philosophy], https://en.ndrc.gov.cn/policies/202110/t20211024_1300725.html.

- China, MEE (Ministry of Ecology and Environment) (2021a), 碳排放权交易管理办法(试行), [Interim rules for carbon emissions trading management], http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2021-01/06/content 5577360.htm
- China, MEE (2021b), 全国碳市场第一个履约周期顺利结束 [The first compliance period of the national ETS successfully closed], https://www.mee.gov.cn/ywgz/ydqhbh/wsqtkz/202112/t20211231 965906.shtml.
- China, NDRC (National Development and Reform Commission) and NEA (National Energy Administration) (2022), 关于加快建设全国统一电力市场体系的指导意见 [Guiding opinions on accelerating the construction of a uniform national electricity market system], <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2022-01/30/content_5671296.htm</u>.
- China, State Council General Office (2021), 要素市场化配置综合改革试点总体方案 [Plan for pilot programs for comprehensive reforms of market-based allocation of production factors], <u>http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2022-01/06/content_5666681.htm</u>.
- Cludius, J. et al. (2020), Ex-post investigation of cost pass-through in the EU ETS an analysis for six industry sectors, Energy Economics, 91, 1–19, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140988320302231</u>
- Dechezleprêtre, A. et al. (2019), Searching for carbon leaks in multinational companies, Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and Environment, Working Paper No. 165, <u>https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/working-paper-165-Dechezlepretre-et-al-July-2019.pdf</u>.
- Electimes (2021), Introduction of environmental dispatch in sight, but low price of emissions permit decreases its effectiveness, <u>https://www.electimes.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=226495</u>.
- EU Modernisation Fund (2022), https://modernisationfund.eu.
- European Commission (2021a), Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism Factsheet, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/api/files/attachment/869376/CBAM_factsh</u> <u>eet.pdf.pdf</u>.
- European Commission (2021b), Review of the EU ETS market stability reserve, <u>https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/5fac10fc-353a-11ec-bd8e-01aa75ed71a1</u>.
- European Commission (2021c), EU Climate Action Progress Report 2021, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52021DC0960</u>.
- European Commission (2021d), Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing a carbon border adjustment mechanism, COM(2021) 564 final, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2021%3A564%3AFIN</u>.
- European Commission (2019), Carbon Leakage List 2021-2030, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/better-regulation/have-your-say/initiatives/1146-Carbon-Leakage-List-2021-2030_en</u>.
- European Commission (2018), Directive (EU) 2018/410 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 March 2018 amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emissions reductions and low-carbon investments, Brussels: Official Journal of the European Union

- European Commission (2015), Ex-post investigation of cost pass-through in the EU ETS: an analysis for six sectors, <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2834/612494</u>.
- European Commission (2010), Commission Regulation (EU) No 1031/2010 of 12 November 2010 on the timing, administration and other aspects of auctioning of greenhouse gas emissions allowances, Brussels: Official Journal of the European Union
- European Parliament (2020), Economic assessment of Carbon Leakage and Carbon Border Adjustment,

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2020/603501/EXPO_BRI(2020)6 03501_EN.pdf.

- Fabra, N. and Reguant, M. (2014), Pass-through of Emissions Costs in Electricity Markets, American Economic Review, 104, 2872–2899, <u>https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.104.9.2872</u>
- G7 (2022), G7 to set up Climate Club, <u>https://www.g7germany.de/g7-en/news/g7-articles/g7-</u> climate-club-2058310.
- Germany, UBA (2021), The Korean Emissions Trading System and electricity market, <u>https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/5750/publikationen/2021-05-19_cc_36-2021_case_study_korea.pdf</u>.
- Government of Quebec (2020), 2030 Plan for a Green Economy, <u>https://www.quebec.ca/en/government/policies-orientations/plan-green-economy/about-</u> <u>the-plan</u>.
- Hepburn, C. et al. (2006), Auctioning of EU ETS phase II allowances: how and why?, Climate Policy, Vol 6, 137–160,

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14693062.2006.9685592.

- Hobbie, H. et al. (2019), Windfall profits in the power sector during phase III of the EU ETS: Interplay and effects of renewables and carbon prices, Journal of Cleaner Production, 240, 1–11, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.118066</u>
- ICAP (2022), Emissions Trading Worldwide: 2022 ICAP Status Report, <u>https://icapcarbonaction.com/en/publications/emissions-trading-worldwide-2022-icap-</u> <u>status-report</u>.
- ICAP (2020), Carbon Leakage and Deep Decarbonisation: Future-proofing Carbon Leakage Protection, <u>https://www.adelphi.de/en/system/files/mediathek/bilder/ICAP_CarbonLeakage%26Dee</u>
- ICAP (2019), The use of auction revenue from emissions trading systems: delivering environmental, economic and social benefits, https://icapcarbonaction.com/system/files/document/190711 auctionrevenue- final.pdf.
- IEA (2022a), Enhancing China's ETS for Carbon Neutrality: Focus on Power Sector, <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/enhancing-chinas-ets-for-carbon-neutrality-focus-on-power-sector</u>.
- IEA (2022b), Coal in Net Zero Transitions, <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/coal-in-net-zero-transitions</u>.
- IEA (2021a), Reforming Korea's Electricity Market for Net Zero, https://www.iea.org/reports/reforming-koreas-electricity-market-for-net-zero.

pDecarbonization FullReport.pdf.

IEA (2021b), An energy sector roadmap to carbon neutrality in China, https://www.iea.org/reports/an-energy-sector-roadmap-to-carbon-neutrality-in-china.

- IEA (2020), Implementing Effective Emissions Trading Systems, https://www.iea.org/reports/implementing-effective-emissions-trading-systems.
- IETA (2018), Price Containment in Practice, <u>https://www.ieta.org/resources/Resources/GHG_Report/2018/Price_Containment_in_Pr</u> actice Whitmore.pdf.
- IMF (2021a), Proposal for an International Carbon Price Floor Among Large Emitters, <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/staff-climate-notes/Issues/2021/06/15/Proposal-for-</u> an-International-Carbon-Price-Floor-Among-Large-Emitters-460468.
- IMF (2021b), Revisiting Carbon Leakage, <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2021/08/06/Revisiting-Carbon-Leakage-462148</u>.
- India, Lok Sabha (2022), The Energy Conservation (Amendment) Bill 2022, Bill No. 177-C of 2022, New Delhi.
- Naegele, H. and Zaklan, A. (2019), Does the EU ETS cause carbon leakage in European manufacturing, Journal of Environmental Economics and Management, 93, 125–147, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2018.11.004</u>.
- Narassimhan, E. et al. (2018), Carbon pricing in practice: a review of existing emissions trading systems, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2018.1467827</u>.
- Neuhoff, K. and Ritz, R. A. (2019), Carbon cost pass-through in industrial sectors, Cambridge Working Papers in Economics: 1988, <u>https://www.econ.cam.ac.uk/research-files/repec/cam/pdf/cwpe1988.pdf</u>.
- New Zealand, Climate Change Commission (2021), Inaia tonu nei: a low emissions future for Aotearoa, <u>https://ccc-production-media.s3.ap-southeast-</u> <u>2.amazonaws.com/public/Inaia-tonu-nei-a-low-emissions-future-for-Aotearoa/Inaiatonu-nei-a-low-emissions-future-for-Aotearoa.pdf</u>.
- New Zealand, Ministry of Environment (2018), Impact Statement: High-level Design of an Auction System for the New Zealand Emissions Trading Scheme, <u>https://environment.govt.nz/assets/Publications/impact-statement-high-level-design-auction-system-nzets-v2.pdf</u>.
- New Zealand, Treasury (2022), Climate Emergency Response Fund, https://www.beehive.govt.nz/sites/default/files/2022-05/CERF%20investments.pdf.
- Republic of Korea, Ministry of Economy and Finance (2014), Confirmation of the basic plan for the emissions trading system, <u>https://www.moef.go.kr/nw/nes/detailNesDtaView.do?menuNo=4010100&searchNttld1</u> =OLD 4020294&searchBbsId1=MOSFBBS 00000000028.
- Republic of Korea, Ministry of Environment (2022), 2020 Emissions Trading System Operation Results Report, <u>http://www.gir.go.kr/home/board/read.do?pagerOffset=0&maxPageItems=10&maxIndex</u> <u>Pages=10&searchKey=&searchValue=&menuId=20&boardId=58&boardMasterId=9&boardCategoryId=</u>.
- Stefano et al. (2018), Free allocation rules in the EU emissions trading system: what does the empirical literature show?, Climate Policy, 19, 439–452, https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2018.1549969.
- UK Government (2022), Developing the UK ETS: initial UK ETS Authority response covering proposals to be implemented by 2023,

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/developing-the-uk-emissions-trading-scheme-uk-ets.

- UK Parliament (2022), Ministers to consult on implementing CBAM following EAC recommendation, <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/committee/62/environmental-audit-committee/news/171544/ministers-to-consult-on-implementing-cbam-following-eac-recommendation/</u>.
- US Senate (2021), Fair, Affordable, Innovative, and Resilient Transition and Competition Act, https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/s2378/BILLS-117s2378is.pdf.
- Vivid Economics (2020), Market stability measures: Design, operation and implications for the linking of emissions trading systems, <u>https://www.vivideconomics.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2020/06/Market-stability-measures-Summary-for-policymakers.pdf</u>.
- World Bank (2022a), State and Trends of Carbon Pricing 2022, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/37455.
- World Bank (2022b), Governance of Emissions Trading Systems, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/37213.
- World Bank (2021), Emissions Trading in Practice: A Handbook on Design and Implementation 2nd edition, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/35413.

Abbreviations and acronyms

CARB	California Air Resources Board
CBAM	Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism
CO ₂	carbon dioxide
CCUS	carbon capture, utilisation and storage
EITE	emissions-intensive and trade-exposed
ETS	emissions trading system
EU	European Union
GDP	gross domestic product
GHG	greenhouse gas
MEE	Ministry of Ecology and Environment
MOF	Ministry of Finance
MSR	Market Stability Reserve
NDRC	National Development and Reform Commission
R&D	research and development
RGGI	Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative
RPS	renewable portfolio standard
PV	photovoltaic
UK	United Kingdom
US	United States

Glossary

CAD	Canadian Dollar
CAD	Canadian Dollar

- CNY Chinese Yuan Renminbi
- EUR Euro
- Gt gigatonne
- GW gigawatt
- Mt million tonne
- NZD New Zealand Dollar
- USD United States Dollar

International Energy Agency (IEA)

This work reflects the views of the IEA Secretariat but does not necessarily reflect those of the IEA's individual member countries or of any particular funder or collaborator. The work does not constitute professional advice on any specific issue or situation. The IEA makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, in respect of the work's contents (including its completeness or accuracy) and shall not be responsible for any use of, or reliance on, the work.



Subject to the IEA's <u>Notice for CC-licenced Content</u>, this work is licenced under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution 4.0</u> International Licence.

This document and any map included herein are without prejudice to the status of or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city or area.

Unless otherwise indicated, all material presented in figures and tables is derived from IEA data and analysis.

IEA Publications International Energy Agency Website: <u>www.iea.org</u> Contact information: <u>www.iea.org/contact</u>

Typeset in France by IEA - May 2024 Cover design: IEA Photo credits: © GettyImages

